The Vault

Open Theses and Dissertations

2019-05-14

Association between Breastfeeding Self-Efficacy and Human Milk Feeding in Mothers of Moderate and Late Preterm Infants in a Level II NICU

Delhenty, Samantha Elizabeth

Delhenty, S. E. (2019). Association between Breastfeeding Self-Efficacy and Human Milk Feeding in Mothers of Moderate and Late Preterm Infants in a Level II NICU (Master's thesis, University of Calgary, Calgary, Canada). Retrieved from https://prism.ucalgary.ca. http://hdl.handle.net/1880/110356 Downloaded from PRISM Repository, University of Calgary

UNIVERSITY OF CALGARY

Association between Breastfeeding Self-Efficacy and Human Milk Feeding in Mothers of

Moderate and Late Preterm Infants in a Level II NICU

by

Samantha Elizabeth Delhenty

A THESIS

SUBMITTED TO THE FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES IN PARTIAL FULFILMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF MASTER OF NURSING

GRADUATE PROGRAM IN NURSING

CALGARY, ALBERTA

MAY, 2019

© Samantha Elizabeth Delhenty 2019

Abstract

Introduction: There is a positive association between breastfeeding self-efficacy (BSE) and breastmilk feeding duration in mothers of healthy, full-term infants. BSE refers to a mother's perceived ability to successfully breastfeed her infant and is associated with four main factors: (a) performance accomplishments, (b) vicarious experience, (c) verbal persuasion, and (d) physiological and affective states. Limited research explores the relationship between BSE and breastmilk feeding duration for mothers of preterm infants. Aim: The aim of this research was to explore the association between BSE and human milk feeding at discharge in mothers of moderate and late preterm infants in a level II NICU. Methods: This study was part of a larger study known as the Family Integrated Care (FICare) study, a cluster randomized controlled trial conducted in 10 level II neonatal intensive care units (NICUs) in Alberta. BSE and breastmilk feeding rates were secondary outcomes of the trial. I conducted an observational study that involved secondary data analysis. Participants in this study included 221 maternal-infant dyads from the five control sites. BSE was collected using the modified breastfeeding self-efficacy scale – short form and human milk feeding outcomes were collected using categories recommended by Labbok and Krasovec. I aimed to look at predictors of human milk feeding at discharge and how previous breastfeeding experience may affect feeding outcomes. The primary hypothesis for this study was that mothers with higher modified BSES-SF scores at admission would be more likely to be providing human milk at discharge, compared to mothers with lower modified BSES-SF scores at admission. The secondary hypothesis for this study was that the mothers with previous breastfeeding experience (multiparous) were more likely to be providing human milk at discharge, compared to mothers with no previous breastfeeding experience (primiparous). **Results:** The primary hypothesis for this study was supported and with all

models (multivariable, crude, and stratified by parity analyses), BSE at admission was significantly associated with human milk feeding at discharge. That is, mothers with higher modified BSES-SF scores at admission were more likely to be human milk feeding at discharge. Bivariate: For the crude analysis (full sample), and primiparous and multiparous sub-groups, modified BSES-SF scores at admission were significantly associated with type of feeding at discharge (p < 0.05). Multivariable: for each unit increase on the modified BSES-SF, the odds of using human milk at discharge increased by a factor of 1.06 (95% CI [1.03, 1.09], p < 0.001). In the primiparous sub-group, for each unit increase on the modified BSES-SF, the odds of using human milk at discharge increased by a factor of 1.08 (95% CI [1.03, 1.14], p = 0.001). In the multiparous sub-group, for each unit increase on the modified BSES-SF, the odds of using human milk at discharge increased by a factor of 1.05 (95% CI [1.00, 1.10], p = 0.034). The secondary hypothesis was not supported since there was no important difference in the association between higher modified BSES-SF scores at admission and providing human milk at discharge when stratified by parity. Only for mothers in the primiparous sub-group, education in the multivariable model and was significantly associated with human milk feeding at discharge. Mothers with a high school diploma or less were 11.30 (95% CI [1.11, 115.38], p = 0.041) times more likely to be combination feeding at discharge, compared to mothers with a college diploma/certificate and higher. Conclusion: using the modified BSES-SF at admission in level II NICUs has potential as a clinical tool to support healthcare providers in identifying mothers of moderate and late preterm infants at risk of early discontinuation of human milk feeding at discharge. Further research is needed to support the association between higher modified BSES-SF scores at admission and type of feeding at discharge with this maternal-infant dyad.

Keywords: preterm infant, human milk feeding, breastfeeding self-efficacy, family integrated care, neonatal intensive care unit

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank the following individuals for their support and patience in preparing this thesis.

- 1. My supervisor: Dr. Karen Benzies for her continued support and strength in helping me reach my goals and helping me see the light at the end of the tunnel.
- 2. University of Calgary and financial support: Graduate Scholarship, FICare study studentship, Dobson Family MN Scholarship, and ARNET scholarship.
- 3. My committee members: Dr. Tanis Fenton and Dr. Linda Duffett-Leger for their guidance along the way and commitment to improving my abilities as a MN student.
- 4. Benzies research lab for always being there to answer my questions and also for their hard work, dedication, and commitment to quality research. I have tremendous respect for their efforts as researchers.
- 5. Mothers who provided data for the FICare study: your feedback and time spent completing the questionnaires will help many.
- 6. My husband: Kurt McLeod for his support and endless love over the past few years. Thanks for never letting me quit and enduring the many highs and lows with me.
- 7. My sister-in-law (Leah Bueso) for coaching me along the way.
- 8. My family: My mother-in-law (Beverly McLeod), and my parents (Debbie Kirby and Curtis Kirby) for their pep talks, meals, and love. Thanks for being my biggest fan.
- My managers: Kathy Lilly, Carol-Anne Middleton, Penny Holmes, Darlene Karn, Marianne Keogh, and Kristin York. Thank you for everything over the past 3 years.
- 10. Biostatistician: Grace Perez for her patience in teaching me about logistic regression.

Dedication

I dedicate this thesis to my baby boy, Coen, who at only 38 weeks gestation has already brought so much love and joy to my life. Thanks for surviving the bumpy ride and not making an early appearance. You were my motivation to finish. We did it!

| Abstract | ii |
|---|---------------|
| Acknowledgements | V |
| Dedication | vi |
| Table of Contents | vii |
| List of Tables | ix |
| List of Terms/Abbreviations and Definitions | X |
| Epigraph | xi |
| Chapter 1: Introduction | 1 |
| Preterm Birth Rates | 1 |
| Defining Preterm Birth | 2 |
| Moderate and Late Preterm Birth | 2 |
| Costs Associated with Moderate and Late Preterm Birth | 3 |
| Neonatal Intensive Care Unit and Benefits of Breastfeeding | 4 |
| Cost of Low Breastmilk Feeding Rates | 4 |
| Breastfeeding Self-Efficacy Theory | 5 |
| Chapter 2: Literature Review | 7 |
| Benefits of Breastmilk Feeding for Preterm Infants | 7 |
| Predictors of Breastmilk Feeding | 8 |
| Neonatal intensive care unit. | 9 |
| Maternal mood disorders | 10 |
| Breastfeeding self-efficacy. | 10 |
| Methodological Critique of Breastfeeding and Self-Efficacy Literature | 12 |
| Summary | 14 |
| Chapter 3: Methods | 15 |
| Study Design | 15 |
| Setting | 15 |
| Participants | |
| Measurement | |
| Breastmilk feeding rates. | |
| Breastfeeding self-efficacy scale – short form (BSES-SF). | |
| Edinburgh postnatal depression scale (EPDS). | |
| Parental stressor scale: neonatal intensive care unit (PSS· NICI) | |
| State-trait anxiety inventory (STAI) | 20 |
| Procedures | ·····20 20 |
| | ······ |

Table of Contents

| Data Cleaning | 21 |
|--|--|
| Missing Values on Scales | 23 |
| Data Analysis | 23 |
| Ethical Considerations | 25 |
| Chapter 4: Results | 26 |
| Characteristics of Mothers and Infants | 26 |
| Full sample | 26 |
| Experience with breastfeeding. | 26 |
| Scale Scores | 32 |
| Bivariate Analyses | 34 |
| Multivariable Logistic Regression | 35 |
| Full sample. | 35 |
| Primiparous sub-group | 35 |
| Multiparous sub-group. | 36 |
| Bivariate versus multivariate analyses, stratified and unstratified by | parity37 |
| Additional Analyses | 42 |
| | |
| Chapter 5: Discussion | |
| Chapter 5: Discussion Predictors of Human Milk Feeding at Discharge | 45 45 |
| Chapter 5: Discussion Predictors of Human Milk Feeding at Discharge Breastfeeding self-efficacy. | 45 45 45 |
| Chapter 5: Discussion Predictors of Human Milk Feeding at Discharge Breastfeeding self-efficacy Performance accomplishments | 45 45 46 46 |
| Chapter 5: Discussion Predictors of Human Milk Feeding at Discharge Breastfeeding self-efficacy Performance accomplishments Verbal persuasion. | 45 45 46 46 46 |
| Chapter 5: Discussion Predictors of Human Milk Feeding at Discharge Breastfeeding self-efficacy Performance accomplishments Verbal persuasion Breastfeeding self-efficacy in clinical practice. | 45 45 46 46 46 47 50 |
| Chapter 5: Discussion Predictors of Human Milk Feeding at Discharge Breastfeeding self-efficacy Performance accomplishments Verbal persuasion Breastfeeding self-efficacy in clinical practice Maternal education level | |
| Chapter 5: Discussion Predictors of Human Milk Feeding at Discharge Breastfeeding self-efficacy Performance accomplishments Verbal persuasion Breastfeeding self-efficacy in clinical practice Maternal education level Factors Not Associated with Human Milk Feeding at Discharge | |
| Chapter 5: Discussion Predictors of Human Milk Feeding at Discharge Breastfeeding self-efficacy Performance accomplishments Verbal persuasion Breastfeeding self-efficacy in clinical practice Maternal education level Factors Not Associated with Human Milk Feeding at Discharge Limitations and Recommendations for Future Research | 45 45 46 46 47 50 52 52 53 54 |
| Chapter 5: Discussion Predictors of Human Milk Feeding at Discharge Breastfeeding self-efficacy <i>Performance accomplishments</i> <i>Verbal persuasion</i> . <i>Breastfeeding self-efficacy in clinical practice</i> . Maternal education level. Factors Not Associated with Human Milk Feeding at Discharge Limitations and Recommendations for Future Research Implications for Nursing Practice | |
| Chapter 5: Discussion Predictors of Human Milk Feeding at Discharge Breastfeeding self-efficacy Performance accomplishments Verbal persuasion Breastfeeding self-efficacy in clinical practice Maternal education level Factors Not Associated with Human Milk Feeding at Discharge Limitations and Recommendations for Future Research Implications for Nursing Practice Conclusion | 45 45 46 46 46 46 47 50 52 52 53 54 57 59 |
| Chapter 5: Discussion Predictors of Human Milk Feeding at Discharge Breastfeeding self-efficacy Performance accomplishments. Verbal persuasion. Breastfeeding self-efficacy in clinical practice. Maternal education level. Factors Not Associated with Human Milk Feeding at Discharge Limitations and Recommendations for Future Research Implications for Nursing Practice Conclusion | 45 45 46 46 47 50 52 53 53 54 57 59 61 |
| Chapter 5: Discussion Predictors of Human Milk Feeding at Discharge Breastfeeding self-efficacy Performance accomplishments Verbal persuasion Breastfeeding self-efficacy in clinical practice Maternal education level. Factors Not Associated with Human Milk Feeding at Discharge Limitations and Recommendations for Future Research Implications for Nursing Practice Conclusion | 45 45 46 46 46 46 50 52 53 53 54 57 59 61 |

List of Tables

| Table 1 | 25 |
|---|----|
| Maternal and infant characteristics of full sample by human milk feeding at discharge, grouped by primip and multip to represent breastfeeding experience, and presented by n (%) | |
| Table 2 | |
| Scale scores, presented as mean (standard deviation), and grouped by human milk feeding at discharge | 30 |
| Table 3 | 35 |
| Factors associated with human milk feeding at discharge, grouped by primip and multip to represent breastfeeding experience, and presented by n (%) with unadjusted odds ratio and adjusted odds ratio | |
| Appendix A | 64 |
| Table of Independent and Dependent Variables | |

List of Terms/Abbreviations and Definitions

| Terms/Abbreviation | Definition |
|--------------------------------|--|
| Bottle feeding | Feeding via bottle with a nipple, which may |
| | contain breastmilk or formula |
| BSE | Breastfeeding Self-Efficacy |
| BSES-SF | Breastfeeding Self-Efficacy Scale – Short Form |
| Combination feeding | Feeding that includes a combination of |
| | breastmilk and formula |
| Direct breastfeeding | Nutritive and non-nutritive suckling directly on a |
| | mother's breast |
| FICare | Family Integrated Care |
| Gavage feeding | Feeding that occurs through a tube (e.g., |
| | nasogastric or orogastric) |
| Higher modified BSES-SF scores | The theoretical range of scores on the modified |
| | BSES-SF is 18 to 90 with higher scores |
| | indicating higher levels of breastfeeding self- |
| | efficacy |
| Human donor milk | Breastmilk that comes from a donor (e.g., a |
| | breastfeeding mother who is screened and her |
| | donated milk aggregated with that of other |
| | donors and pasteurized by a human milk bank) |
| Human milk feeding | Breastmilk offered to the infant directly from the |
| | mother's breast; mother's pumped breastmilk |
| | given by bottle, nasogastric or orogastric tube; |
| | and human donor milk. The breastmilk may |
| | have included human milk fortifiers |
| Human milk fortifier | Fortifier (e.g., powder) that is added to human |
| | milk in the NICU to increase the nutritional |
| • | content |
| Late preterm | 34° to 36° weeks gestation |
| Moderate preterm | 32° to 33° weeks gestation |
| Modified BSES-SF | Breastfeeding Self-Efficacy Scale – Short Form |
| | that was adapted for mothers of preterm infants |
| NICH | given their unique breastmilk feeding issues |
| NICU | Neonatal Intensive Care Unit |

Epigraph

"You can choose courage, or you can choose comfort. You cannot have both." - Brene Brown

Chapter 1: Introduction

In this chapter, I will introduce topics relevant to this study including a discussion on preterm birth rates, followed by a definition of preterm birth, moderate and late preterm birth, costs associated with moderate and late preterm birth, neonatal intensive care unit and benefits of breastfeeding, cost of low breastmilk feeding rates, and breastfeeding self-efficacy theory. This chapter will conclude with an overview of the aim of this study.

Preterm Birth Rates

Preterm birth and its complications contribute significantly to infant death globally (March of Dimes, 2017). In the United States, preterm birth rates are on the rise (March of Dimes, 2017) and every year the birth of premature infants exceeds half a million (National Center for Health Statistics, 2012). At present, the preterm birth rate in the United States (11.5%) is above the March of Dimes international goal for 2020 (9.6%) and approximately 6% away from the March of Dimes goal for 2030 (5.5%) (Hall & Greenberg, 2016). In Canada from 2016-2017, the average preterm birth rate among all provinces and territories was 7.9%. The Northwest Territories had the highest preterm birth rate (8.9%), followed by the Yukon Territory (8.8%), and Alberta (8.7%). Quebec had the lowest preterm birth rate (7.1%). Within Alberta, Edmonton has the highest preterm birth rate (9.0%), which is similar to Calgary (8.9%) (Canadian Institute for Health Information, 2018). Delayed childbearing (Newburn-Cook & Onyskiw, 2005; Joseph, Allen, Dodds, Turner, Scott, & Liston, 2005) and assisted reproductive technology (McGovern, Llorens, Skurnick, Weiss, & Goldsmith, 2004) may be contributing factors to Alberta's high preterm birth rates.

Defining Preterm Birth

Preterm birth is defined as birth prior to 37 weeks gestation (World Health Organization, 2017). Over the years, the definitions relating to preterm subcategories (e.g., extremely preterm, very preterm, moderately preterm, and post term) differ throughout the literature (Rose & Engle, 2017). Common definitions relating to preterm subcategories are as follows: extremely preterm (< 28 weeks and 0 days; 28^{0}); very preterm (28 weeks and 0 days; 28^{0} to 31 weeks and 6 days; 31^{6}) (Rose & Engle, 2017; World Health Organization, 2017); moderate (32 weeks and 0 days; 32^{0} to 33 weeks and 6 days; 33^{6}); and late preterm (34 weeks and 0 days; 34^{6} to 36 weeks and 6 days; 36^{6}) (Engle, Tomashek, & Wallman, 2007). In 2005, the National Institute of Child Health and Human Development sponsored a workshop and compiled a team of experts who made the decision to replace 'near term' with 'late preterm' (Raju, Higgins, Stark, & Lenovo, 2006). Given that there is overlap in the way gestational age is defined for preterm infants (World Health Organization, 2017), this study used the definitions reported by Engle et al. (2007), which defined moderate preterm infants as those born between 32^{0} to 33^{6} weeks gestation and late preterm infants as those born between 32^{0} to 33^{6} weeks gestation.

Moderate and Late Preterm Birth

Within the last decades, research has focused on the morbidities related to the highest risk preterm population (< 32 weeks), even though moderate and late preterm infants comprise approximately 80% of the preterm population (Gouyon, Iacobelli, Ferdynus, & Bonsante, 2012). Compared to full-term infants, moderate and late preterm infants experience substantial neonatal and post-discharge morbidity and mortality (Vohr, 2013). Due to premature development, moderate and late preterm infants are at an increased risk for respiratory distress, apnea, infection, hypoglycemia, immunological compromise, jaundice, temperature instability, and poor

oral feeding (Vohr, 2013). Post discharge, late preterm infants are 2 to 3 times more likely to be readmitted to the hospital or visit an emergency room, compared to full-term infants (Vohr, 2013). In addition, there are health consequences that extend beyond the immediate postnatal period. Compared to term infants, moderate and late preterm infants are also at increased risk of "development disability, school failure, behaviour problems, social and medical disabilities, and death" (Vohr, 2013, p. 741).

Costs Associated with Moderate and Late Preterm Birth

The short-term and long-term costs associated with moderate and late preterm birth are noteworthy (Gouyon et al., 2012). In a study looking at the economic burden of prematurity in Canada, it was determined that costs for moderate and late preterm infants were substantial (Johnston et al., 2014). In the first 10 years of life, total national costs (determined by costs in Canada associated with healthcare resources, medical expenses, and death) for moderate preterms (defined for this study as 28^0 to 32^6 weeks gestation) was \$255.6 million, late preterms (33^0-36^6 weeks gestation) was \$208.2 million, and early preterms (< 28 weeks gestation) was \$123.3 million (Johnston et al., 2014).

Johnston et al. (2014) reported that all moderate and late preterm infants contributed almost \$500 million of the total national costs (as described above) of preterm births, approximately 3.8 times more than costs associated with early preterm infants. In addition to the economic costs related to preterm birth, there are human costs, which include loss of parental productivity, as well as financial and emotional stressors associated with the NICU environment (Johnston et al., 2014; Rose & Engle, 2017).

Neonatal Intensive Care Unit and Benefits of Breastfeeding

Preterm infants < 32 weeks gestation are usually admitted to a level III NICU (Committee on Fetus and Newborn, 2012), whereas moderate and late preterm infants are usually admitted to a level II NICU. The birth of a preterm infant is often unexpected and adapting to the challenges of caring for a preterm infant in a fast-paced and highly technical NICU environment can create separation between the infant and their family (Briere et al., 2014). Given the increased risk of health complications and morbidities, preterm infants may benefit from the protective properties of breastmilk (Briere et al., 2014).

Throughout the literature, breastfeeding definitions differ. For example, Labbok and Krasovec (1990) defined 'exclusive breastfeeding' as only breastmilk, which does not include any other solid or liquid. In comparison, the WHO (2008) defined exclusive breastfeeding as breastmilk directly from a mother's breast, pumped breastmilk, and breastmilk from a wet nurse. The WHO (2008) definition also extends to include oral rehydration solutions, vitamins, minerals, as well as medicines. For this study, I defined 'human milk feeding' as breastmilk offered to the infant directly from the mother's breast; mother's pumped breastmilk given by bottle, nasogastric or orogastric tube; and human donor milk. Except for feeding offered directly from the mother's breast, the breastmilk may have included human milk fortifiers.

Cost of Low Breastmilk Feeding Rates

Low rates of breastmilk feeding may be detrimental to the health of preterm infants and their families, and have economic implications (Bartick, 2011; Rollins et al., 2016; Victora et al., 2016). In the United States, low rates of breastmilk feeding were estimated to contribute \$3.9 billion in medical costs, \$1.3 billion in non-medical costs, and \$14.2 billion in mortality (Johnston et al., 2014). To my knowledge, similar studies have not been conducted in Canada.

Breastfeeding Self-Efficacy Theory

Breastfeeding duration is associated with maternal self-efficacy. Self-efficacy theory is constructed within a broader social cognitive theory (Bandura, 2012) and has been used as a foundation for many studies related to breastfeeding (Tuthill, McGrath, Graber, Cusson, & Young, 2016). According to Bandura (1977), self-efficacy is a complex cognitive process that influences how an individual makes decisions regarding their abilities to perform a specific behaviour. Self-efficacy reflects an individual's perceived (vs. true) abilities and influences an individual's choice of specific behaviours, as well as the persistence of those chosen behaviours (Bandura, 1977). At its core, self-efficacy refers to an individual's confidence in their ability to accomplish a specific skill or behaviour (Bandura, 1977). Highly efficacious individuals are more likely to be successful in mastering a specific behaviour, compared to individuals with low self-efficacy (Bandura, 1977).

In mothers of healthy, full-term infants, maternal BSE has gained popularity as a potential theory that may help to improve breastmilk feeding rates (Dennis, 1999; Dennis, 2003; Wheeler & Dennis, 2013); yet, limited research explores this relationship for mothers of moderate and late preterm infants. Further research is required to investigate BSE with the moderate and late preterm population. Given the complex nature of breastfeeding and the important implications for premature infant health outcomes, BSE was a concept that I explored in this study.

The **aim of this study** was to explore the factors that predicted human milk feeding in mothers of moderate and late preterm infants in a level II NICU. Although a cause and effect relationship cannot be determined given the observational design of this study, understanding the factors that contribute to human milk feeding in this population may produce valuable knowledge about an identified gap in the literature and generate hypotheses for further study. Understanding the predictors of human milk feeding may ultimately lead to the development of research and clinical practices that may improve rates for this preterm population.

Chapter 2: Literature Review

In this chapter, I will present a review of the literature including a discussion about the benefits of breastmilk feeding for preterm infants, predictors of breastmilk feeding, breastfeeding self-efficacy, the neonatal intensive care unit, and maternal mood disorders. This chapter will conclude with a methodological critique of the literature, identification of knowledge gaps in the literature, and review of research questions.

Search Strategy

I searched the following electronic databases: Cumulative Index Nursing and Allied Health Literature (CINAHL), PubMed, and Google Scholar. I used the following keywords: [infants, ill infant, newborn, preterm infant*, "infant, premature", "infant, very low birth weight"], ["breastfeeding self-efficacy", "breastfeeding self efficacy", breastfeeding self-efficacy scale, maternal confidence, breastfeeding confidence], [mother, maternal], [breastfeeding, breast-feeding, "breastmilk feeding", breast milk feeding, expressed breast milk, expressed breast-milk], and [infant feed*, feeding outcomes, feeding rates]. I then combined similar terms using "or" with a final grouping using "and". I set the following limiters: scholarly peer reviewed journals; English language; and set a timeframe of 2001 to present. The final search yielded 312 articles. I briefly reviewed these articles and included literature in my thesis that was high-level evidence (e.g., randomized controlled trials), current, and related to my research question and population of interest.

Benefits of Breastmilk Feeding for Preterm Infants

Breastmilk is considered the ideal source of nutrition for infants and provides many nutritional, immunological, and emotional benefits (Victora et al., 2016). The American Academy of Pediatrics and Canadian Pediatric Society recommend exclusive breastfeeding for at least the first 6 months of life with continued breastfeeding beyond 1 year (American Academy of Pediatrics, 2012; Canadian Pediatric Society, 2009). In the United States, 79.2% of all women initiate breastfeeding, but only 18.8% of infants are exclusively breastfed at 6 months (Centers for Disease Control, 2014). Few mothers met the Canadian Paediatric Society recommendations as only 50% provided any breastmilk to their infants at 6 months, while only one in five mothers exclusively breastfed (McQueen et al., 2011).

Due to immature development, preterm infants who are at an increased risk for health complications and morbidities may receive important benefits from the immunological and neurological properties of breastmilk (Wheeler & Dennis, 2013). In comparison to full-term infants, however, preterm infants received less breastmilk (Wheeler & Dennis, 2013). Buller and colleagues (2008) found that breastfeeding initiation rates (receiving any breastmilk at discharge) for preterm infants born between 30 and 35 weeks gestation in Toronto, Canada was 82.4% (61.8% exclusively); breastfeeding rates decreased around 6 months post-hospital discharge to a range of approximately 49% (31.2% exclusively). As a result of immaturity and health complications, preterm infants were often unable to feed directly from the breast and mothers needed to frequently pump their breastmilk, which can be time consuming, stressful, and exhausting (Briere et al., 2014).

Predictors of Breastmilk Feeding

According to the research, there are several predictors of breastmilk feeding. Women who were married, non-smokers, older, and from a higher socioeconomic status were more likely to breastfeed for longer durations (Niela-Vilén et al., 2016). Dennis (2002) found that women of a young maternal age, ethnic minority, low-income, and who were unsupported were least likely to breastfeed (Dennis, 2002). These factors were similar in mothers of healthy, full-term infants, as well as preterm infants (Niela-Vilén et al., 2016). Many of the known predictors of

breastfeeding (e.g., maternal age and socioeconomic status) are non-modifiable demographic factors (Dennis, 2002; Dennis & Faux, 1999). To positively impact breastfeeding outcomes, health care professionals need to investigate modifiable factors (Dennis & Faux, 1999), such as breastfeeding self-efficacy (Dennis, 2006; Wheeler & Dennis, 2013). As a result, the following review will focus on potentially modifiable factors (e.g., NICU care, maternal mood disorders, and BSE), as these may prove to be clinically relevant.

Neonatal intensive care unit.

There were many barriers to breastfeeding for preterm infants, including hospital and clinical practices (Gerhardsson et al., 2018). For example, when premature infants were admitted to a NICU and separated from their mothers at birth, it took longer to initiate breastfeeding, while frequent skin-to-skin contact and rooming in were positively associated with breastfeeding (Maastrup et al., 2014). Limited research in this area suggests that only a small percentage of preterm infants were permitted to engage in skin-to-skin contact with their mothers in the delivery room (Maastrup et al., 2014). Researchers have identified that healthcare staff may not have the time or appropriate training to provide breastfeeding support to mothers of preterm infants (Renfrew et al., 2009).

The NICU is a fast-paced, highly technical, stressful, and challenging environment that can compromise breastmilk feeding (Swanson et al., 2012; Wheeler & Dennis, 2013) and further isolate the mother, who may be perceived as an outsider within a complex medical environment (Swanson et al., 2012). Mothers of preterm infants face unique breastmilk feeding challenges, including milk supply issues, which often require an exhaustive pumping regimen of at least every 2 to 3 hours (Swanson et al., 2012; Wheeler & Dennis, 2013). Preterm infants typically begin receiving breastmilk via gavage and bottle feeding before transitioning to direct

breastfeeding, further complicating an already challenging and overwhelming experience for mothers of preterm infants (Swanson et al., 2012). Dosani et al. (2017) found that mothers of late preterm infants experienced a high-level of difficulty with breastfeeding, including difficulty with latching, identifying hunger cues, and struggling to keep their infants awake at the breast. In addition, mothers of preterm infants may be unwell themselves and suffering from chronic diseases (e.g., hypertension, diabetes), which may have led to the preterm delivery (Wheeler & Dennis, 2013).

Maternal mood disorders.

Maternal mental health may be an important factor affecting breastfeeding outcomes. In a systematic review, Dennis and McQueen (2009) demonstrated that maternal mood disorders may negatively impact breastfeeding, finding an inverse relationship between depressive symptomology and BSE in mothers of healthy, full-term infants. Limited research, however, has explored the relationship between maternal mood disorders (e.g., anxiety, stress, depression, and/or postpartum depression) and infant feeding outcomes for mothers of moderate and late preterm infants.

Breastfeeding self-efficacy.

Self-efficacy has emerged in the research as an important indicator for breastfeeding success. Self-efficacy is defined as the belief in an individual's abilities to accomplish a goal or complete a task and is believed to impact personal motivation and success (Bandura, 1977). Health-related behaviours are impacted by self-efficacy, due to its ability to influence behaviour (Weinberg & Gould, 2011). For example, mothers often wean or discontinue breastfeeding because of perceived difficulty, rather than choice (Hill, 1991). Maternal perceptions of insufficient milk supply have also led to early discontinuation of breastfeeding (Hill & Humenick, 1996). Given the influential role that self-efficacy can play in improving breastfeeding rates, Dennis (1999) adapted Bandura's self-efficacy theory (Bandura, 1977) to develop a BSE theory to explain the valuable role self-efficacy plays in breastfeeding success.

BSE refers to a mother's perceived ability to successfully breastfeed her infant (Dennis & Faux, 1999). Breastfeeding initiation and duration are influenced by a mother's confidence in her ability to breastfeed (Dennis, 1999). For example, women with high maternal breastfeeding confidence were less likely to discontinue breastfeeding in the early postpartum period (Tuthill et al., 2016). The concept of BSE places priority on the mother's breastfeeding confidence and recognizes the importance of empowering and supporting a mother's breastmilk feeding efforts, rather than diminishing her efforts (Dennis, 2003). Dennis (1999) described BSE as being influenced by four main factors: (a) performance accomplishments (e.g., previous breastfeeding experiences), (b) vicarious experience (e.g., observing other women breastfeeding), (c) verbal persuasion (e.g., encouragement from influential others, such as: lactations consultants, family, and friends), and (d) physiological and affective states (e.g., pain, stress, exhaustion, anxiety).

In mothers of healthy full-term infants, the importance of maternal confidence in relation to breastfeeding consequences has been well established (Blyth, Creedy, Dennis, Moyle, Pratt, & De Vries, 2002). Multiple studies utilized the Breastfeeding Self-Efficacy Scale – Short Form (BSES-SF) and demonstrated a positive relationship between BSE and breastmilk feeding rates in mothers with healthy, full-term infants (Chan Man, Wan, & Choi Kai, 2016; Loke & Chan, 2013; McCarter-Spaulding & Gore, 2009; McQueen et al., 2011; Otsuka et al., 2014; Otsuka et al., 2008; Noel-Weiss et al., 2006; Wilhelm et al., 2006). Brockway, Benzies, and Hayden (2017) conducted a systematic review and meta-analysis and found that interventions to improve BSE among mothers of full-term infants were effective at increasing breastfeeding rates at 1 and 2 months postpartum.

Limited research explores the relationship between BSE and breastfeeding duration in the moderate and late preterm population. In mothers of late preterm infants, low self-efficacy scores may identify mothers at risk of early discontinuation of breastfeeding (Gerhardsson et al., 2018). Previous breastfeeding experience and university education were related to higher self-efficacy, while age and mode of delivery (e.g., vaginal vs. caesarean) were unrelated to self-efficacy (Gerhardsson et al., 2018).

Methodological Critique of Breastfeeding and Self-Efficacy Literature

Much of the qualitative and quantitative literature that explored breastfeeding in mothers of preterm infants lacked methodological rigor. Small sample sizes, homogenous samples, sampling biases (e.g., convenience sampling), selection bias from a lack of blinding, treatment fidelity, and high attrition rates may have impacted these results. The majority of breastfeeding researchers (Chan Man et al., 2016; Jackson & Dennis, 2016; McQueen et al., 2011; Noel-Weiss et al., 2006; Otsuka et al., 2014; Otsuka et al., 2008; Wheeler & Dennis, 2013; Wilhelm et al., 2006) studied homogenous populations (e.g., English-speaking, well-educated, high income, full-term infants, healthy maternal-infant dyads), and utilized convenience sampling (Chan Man et al., 2016; Jackson & Dennis, 2016; McQueen et al., 2011; Noel-Weiss et al., 2006; Otsuka et al., 2014; Otsuka et al., 2008; Pinelli et al., 2001; Wheeler & Dennis, 2013; Wilhelm et al., 2006; Wolfberg et al., 2004), which may have introduced sampling bias. To reduce biases, a few researchers utilized single-blinding of a research assistant who completed data collection to minimize expectation bias (Chan Man et al., 2016; Jackson & Dennis, 2016; McQueen et al, 2011; Noel-Weiss et al., 2006). Some researchers conducted randomized controlled trials, which enhanced the scientific rigor of their results (Chan Man et al., 2016; Jackson & Dennis, 2016; McQueen et al., 2011; Noel-Weiss et al., 2006; Pinelli, Atkinson, & Saigal, 2001; Wolfberg et al., 2004).

In two studies, researchers found statistically significant increases in BSES-SF scores between intervention (exposed to a breastfeeding education program) and control (received standard nursing care) groups (Chan Man et al., 2006; Noel-Weiss et al., 2006). Interventions were similar in both studies: researchers implemented breastfeeding education programs ranging from the prenatal to early postpartum period (4 weeks). Failure to find group differences occurred in other studies (Jackson & Dennis, 2016; Otsuka et al., 2014; Pinelli et al., 2001; Wilhelm et al., 2006; Wolfberg et al., 2004) exploring BSE. For instance, using lanolin cream did not affect BSE, and no significant differences were found between the study groups when looking at the mean BSES-SF scores at baseline and 4 days post-randomization (Jackson, 2016). A self-efficacy intervention increased the total BSES-SF score in hospitals with 'baby-friendly' certification but had no effect on BSE in hospitals without the baby-friendly certification (Otsuka et al., 2014). Together, these studies suggest that interventions that focus specifically on increasing BSE (e.g., breastfeeding education programs) may be more effective than the use of topical creams.

Wheeler and Dennis (2013) were some of the first researchers to include mothers of ill or preterm infants (<37 weeks) in a study that aimed to psychometrically test the modified BSES-SF. Their results were consistent with the original BSES-SF study (Dennis, 2003), which suggests that the modified BSES-SF is a valid and reliable measure of BSE with the preterm population. The generalizability of these results is limited because the small sample from this study was mainly representative of Caucasian, married, and educated women. Further research

is needed with larger sample sizes and diverse populations, including moderate and late preterm infants.

Summary

Moderate and late preterm infants represent the largest proportion (80%) of the preterm population and incurred the largest economic costs of all preterm infants. Over the last two decades, literature has highlighted health issues faced by this specific population of preterm infants, with little information about how to address them. Given the personal, emotional, social, and financial consequences associated with the care of moderate and late preterm infants, it is crucial to identify strategies that can be used to improve health outcomes for this population. By identifying predictors of human milk feeding at discharge for the moderate and late preterm maternal-infant dyad, mothers may be identified earlier for additional support to improve rates of human milk feeding in NICU. With human milk feeding well-established in the NICU, mothers may have the confidence to continue breastfeeding at home, and their infants may benefit from a reduction in health complications and comorbidities in infancy.

The **purpose** of this study was to examine the association between BSE and human milk feeding at discharge in moderate and late preterm infants. The research question was, "In mothers of moderate and late preterm infants, does BSE at admission to NICU predict human milk feeding at discharge?" It was hypothesized that mothers with higher modified BSES-SF scores at admission would be more likely to breastfeed human milk at discharge. The aim was to explore sociodemographic and psychosocial predictors of breastmilk feeding. It was assumed that multiparous mothers were more likely to have previous experience with breastmilk feeding and be providing human milk at discharge, compared to primiparous mothers who would be less likely to have previous experience with breastmilk feeding.

Chapter 3: Methods

Study Design

My research design was an observational study. I conducted a secondary analysis of data from the control group in the larger Family Integrated Care (FICare) study, a cluster randomized controlled trial (cRCT) examining whether FICare, compared to standard care, shortened the average length of stay for moderate (32^0 to 33^6 weeks gestation) and late (34^0 to 36^6 weeks gestation) preterm infants in a level II NICU.

Setting

The larger FICare cRCT was implemented in 10 level II NICUs (five control sites and five intervention sites) throughout Alberta, a province in Western Canada (Benzies et al., 2017). Alberta has a population of approximately 4 million with a high proportion of women in their childbearing years (Government of Alberta, 2011). Among the Canadian provinces, Alberta has the highest rate of preterm births (Canadian Institute for Health Information, 2018).

Participants

Participants for the larger study were recruited between January 2016 and August 2018. Inclusion criteria for the FICare cRCT were as follows: mothers and their moderate or late preterm infants (32^{0/7} to 34^{6/7} gestational age) admitted to one of the level II NICUs or transferred to a level II NICUs from a level III NICU within 72 hours of birth (Benzies et al., 2017). Gestational age was defined by first trimester ultrasound or date of the last menstrual cycle (Benzies et al., 2017). Setting a maximum gestational age of 34^{6/7} weeks for recruitment ensured that participants in the intervention group received a minimum exposure of 1 week to the intervention (Benzies et al., 2017). Only data from twin A were included in my dataset. Mothers of infants with severe health complications (e.g., requiring palliative care or born with serious congenital abnormalities), and those unable to participate in FICare (e.g., language barriers or social issues) were excluded (Benzies et al., 2017).

Measurement

The following infant health data were collected: gestational age, sex, length of stay, and birth weight. Maternal socio-demographic (age, ethnicity, education, and marital status) and other health variables (parity, mode of delivery, singleton/twins, and substance use) were collected (refer to Appendix A).

Breastmilk feeding rates.

The World Health Organization breastfeeding categories (Labbok & Krasovec, 1990) were used to collect information on breastmilk feeding rates. Labbok and Krasovec (1990) developed commonly used categories of breastfeeding (e.g., exclusive, partial, token, or none), which the World Health Organization (2008) adapted for their breastfeeding definition. For the purposes of this study, which was looking at the outcome of human milk feeding at discharge, I collapsed relevant feeding categories into either 'only human milk feeding' (i.e., mothers who reported providing their own breastmilk or donor human milk) or 'combination' (e.g., mothers who reported providing both a combination of formula and their own breastmilk at discharge). I used the term 'breastmilk,' except when referring to the dependent variable (e.g., human milk). See definitions.

Breastfeeding self-efficacy scale – short form (BSES-SF).

The Breastfeeding Self-Efficacy Scale – Short Form (BSES-SF) was used to measure BSE. The BSES has been adapted over time. Originally, a 33-item tool was developed to measure BSE, which was termed the Breastfeeding Self-Efficacy Scale (BSES) (Dennis & Faux, 1999). Due to redundancies within the scale and results of further psychometric testing, the scale was shortened to a 14-item scale and termed the Breastfeeding Self-Efficacy Scale – Short Form (BSES-SF) (Dennis, 2003).

The BSES-SF is a valid tool that uses 5-point Likert response categories that range from 1 (*not at all confident*) to 5 (*always confident*); a central score of 3 refers to *neutral* (Dennis, 2003). The theoretical range of scores is 14 to 70 with higher scores indicating higher levels of BSE (Dennis, 2003). Reliability testing was completed and Cronbach's alpha for the BSES-SF was 0.94, which was slightly less than the original BSES Cronbach's alpha of 0.97 (Dennis, 2003). The BSES-SF scores were significantly correlated with the original BSES scores at 1 (r = 0.99) and 8 weeks postpartum (r = 0.99) (Dennis, 2003). Construct validity was demonstrated through a factor analysis and criterion-related validity analysis (Dennis, 2003). A unidimensional structure was confirmed through a scree test and factor analysis (Dennis, 2003). Predictive validity was determined by assessing the relationship between BSE and the method of infant feeding at 4 and 8 weeks postpartum (Dennis, 2003). In that validation study, BSES-SF scores at 1-week postpartum; mothers with higher BSES-SF scores at 1-week postpartum (Dennis, 2003).

The BSES-SF was adapted for mothers of preterm infants given their unique breastmilk feeding challenges, which often includes milk supply issues or the complex task of transitioning a preterm infant from gavage feeding to feeding at the breast (Wheeler & Dennis, 2013). As a result, four items were added to address concerns related to pumping and the stem in the questions were adapted to better relate to this population (Wheeler & Dennis, 2013). For example, "I can always tell when my baby is finished breastfeeding" became "When my baby is ready to breastfeed, I will always be able to tell when my baby is finished breastfeeding." In addition, "I can always" became "I can" given that "always" was viewed as a discouraging term for mothers of preterm infants (Wheeler & Dennis, 2013, p. 73). The scale for mothers of ill or preterm infants is referred to as the modified BSES-SF (2013) and is an 18-item questionnaire that captures maternal confidence in a mothers' breastfeeding abilities (Wheeler & Dennis, 2013). The 5-point Likert scale has response categories ranging from 1 (not at all confident) to 5 (always confident) (Wheeler & Dennis, 2013). The theoretical range of scores is 18 to 90 with higher scores indicating higher levels of BSE (Wheeler & Dennis, 2013). Wheeler and Dennis (2013) were the first to psychometrically test the modified BSES-SF with the preterm population. Cronbach's alpha was 0.88 (Wheeler & Dennis, 2013). Criterion-related validity was determined by examining how the BSES-SF correlated with other measures of BSE (Wheeler & Dennis, 2013). In that validation study, the modified BSES-SF was negatively correlated with the Hill and Humenick Lactation Scale (Hill & Humenick, 1996) that measures maternal perceptions of insufficient milk supply (r = -.84, p < .00) (Wheeler & Dennis, 2013). Mothers with lower modified BSES-SF scores were more likely to show a perceived inadequate milk supply (Wheeler & Dennis, 2013). Predictive validity was demonstrated. In that validation study, modified BSES-SF scores at 1-week post discharge were correlated with infant feeding methods at 6 weeks post discharge (t = 4.09, p < .001) (Wheeler & Dennis, 2013). For this study, Cronbach's alphas were .95 at admission and .93 at discharge. To my knowledge, Gerhardsson et al. (2018) were the only researchers to date to investigate BSE using the modified BSES-SF in mothers' of late preterm infants. The modified BSES-SF takes approximately 5 to 10 minutes to complete.

Edinburgh postnatal depression scale (EPDS).

The EPDS is a 10-item scale used to capture maternal postnatal depressive symptoms within the past 7 days (Cox, Holden, & Sagovsky, 1987). The 4-point Likert response categories range from 0 (*as much as I always could*) to 3 (*not at all*). Items include, "I have been able to laugh and see the funny side of things," and "I have looked forward with enjoyment to things." The theoretical range of scores is 0 to 30, with scores \geq 13 indicative of depression and the need for further assessment. The EPDS has a sensitivity of 0.86, a specificity of 0.78, and a positive predictive value of 73% (Shrestha, Pradhan, Tran, Gualano, & Fisher, 2016). The EPDS has been validated in mothers of term infants and is the most commonly used tool to screen for depression both pre- and postnatally (Kernot, Olds, Lewis, & Maher, 2015). For this study, Cronbach's alpha was .86 at admission and .85 at discharge. The EPDS takes approximately 10 minutes to complete.

Parental stressor scale: neonatal intensive care unit (PSS: NICU).

The PSS: NICU is a 50-item scale that captures parental perceptions of stress arising from the NICU environment on four subscales: (a) sights and sounds, (b) appearance and behavior of the infant, (c) impact on the parental role and relationship with the infant, and (d) parental relationship and communications with staff (Miles, Funk, & Carlson, 1993). The 5-point Likert response categories range from 1 *(not at all stressful)* to 5 *(extremely stressful)*, with higher scores indicative of higher levels of stress. The PSS: NICU has been used extensively in the NICU (Holditch-Davis et al., 2015; O'Brien et al., 2013; Turner, Chur-Hanse, Winefield & Stanners, 2015; Zelkowitz et al., 2011). The internal consistency reliability for the total scale was high with Cronbach's alphas ranging from 0.89 to 0.94 (Miles et al., 1993). The PSS: NICU was adapted for the FICare study to include 34-items (Benzies et al., 2017). For this study,

Cronbach's alpha was .95 at admission and discharge. The PSS: NICU takes approximately 10 to 15 minutes to complete.

State-trait anxiety inventory (STAI).

The STAI is a 40-item questionnaire that captures both state and trait anxiety with 20 items each (Spielberger, Gorsuch, & Lushene, 1970). The state anxiety scale assesses frequency of feelings in general using 4-point response categories ranging from 1 *(almost never)* to 4 *(almost always)*. The trait anxiety scale assesses how an individual feels at a particular moment using response categories ranging from 1 *(not at all)* to 4 *(very much so)*. The theoretical range of scores for both scales is 20 to 80, with higher scores indicative of greater anxiety (Julian, 2011). The internal consistency (0.86 to 0.95) and test-retest (0.73 to 0.86) reliabilities are high. For this study, Cronbach's alphas were as follows: 0.91 (STAI trait at admission), 0.93 (STAI state at admission), and 0.94 (STAI state at discharge). The STAI is often used with mothers of infants in the NICU (Greene, 2015; Holditch-Davis et al., 2015; Melnyk et al., 2006; O'Brien et al., 2015; Zelkowitz et al., 2011). The STAI takes approximately 10 minutes to complete.

Procedures

The larger study was coordinated through Dr. Benzies' research office in the Faculty of Nursing, University of Calgary. Study nurses, who were employees of Alberta Health Services and Covenant Health in their respective NICUs, and received specific training regarding the FICare study purpose, consent, and data collection procedures (Benzies et al., 2017). Prior to data collection, mothers provided written informed consent for both themselves and their infant (Benzies et al., 2017). Mothers completed questionnaires using a web-based platform (Fluid Surveys or Qualtrics) on an iPad, shortly after admission and shortly before discharge. At the conclusion of the study, data were downloaded and imported to statistical software for analyses. Downloaded data were stored on University of Calgary servers on timed out, password protected computers in a locked research office, and backed up daily.

Data Cleaning

Based on variables required to answer my research questions, a research assistant created a data set for analysis. With support from a research assistant from the FICare study, I cleaned the data. From the original 305 cases provided in the data set, I deleted those with a missing admission or discharge survey, and those with incomplete surveys. In addition, I deleted cases with study identification (ID) numbers 312, 785, and 307 (completed the admission survey outside the 14-day window) and study ID numbers 288, 507, and 187 (completed the discharge survey outside the 7 to 10 day window). Participant with study ID number 149 was deleted because the discharge survey was completed when the infant was between 4 and 5 months old. Participant with ID number 498 was deleted, as information on proportion of breastfeeding was not answered. Participant with ID 186 was deleted because the mother reported 'unknown' for the category of mode of delivery. In total, I deleted 84 participants because of pertinent missing data (e.g., did not answer proportion of breastfeeding at discharge) or incomplete baseline and discharge surveys. Thus, my sample included cases with complete data collected according to the study protocol. A total of 221 participants remained in my sample.

To identify any meaningful group differences in characteristics between the mothers who were deleted from this study as a result of pertinent missing data (n = 84) and those who were included in this study (N = 221), a chi-square test of independence was conducted. There we no statistically significant differences (p < 0.05) between mothers who were excluded and included in this study based on age, education, and income. However, there was a trend for mothers with lower education to be excluded from the final sample (p = .051). The mothers that remained in

this study were similar to those excluded and it is unlikely that selection bias was introduced as a result of deleting cases.

Participants with the following study IDs (479, 306, 46, 462, 510, and 511) reported a combination ethnicity; for the purposes of this study, responses were coded as either Caucasian or other. Participant with study ID 188 reported 'prefer not to answer' for the category of marital status, therefore a decision was made to replace the response with 'married,' which was the mode for the marital status variable. Participant with study ID 435 was missing information for the variable born in Canada (yes/no). As neither the participant's name nor other information informed replacement, a decision was made to not replace the missing value. Due to a possible error on the survey, participants with study IDs (1, 2, 3, and 4) did not report maternal age and these values were left as missing. For the category of income, 15.8% of the participants chose 'don't know/prefer not to answer.' No values were replaced on this item.

Items 1, 2, 5, 7, 8, 10, 11, 15, 16, 19, and 20 on the STAI (state) were negatively worded. I reverse scored the negatively worded items prior to data analysis. Items 21, 23, 26, 27, 30, 33, 34, 36, and 39 on the STAI (trait) were negatively worded. I reverse scored prior to data analysis. To capture the 'overall stress level' that was produced by the NICU environment, scale developers recommended recoding 'not applicable' responses to 1, which indicated that 'no stress' was experienced (Miles, Funk, & Davis, 1993). Therefore, I replaced all not applicable values (1513 values) with a 1. I recoded the following categories: (a) income (combined from 4 categories to 2 to represent <\$80,000 and >\$80,000); (b) small for gestational age was assigned based on gestational age (weeks), sex (male or female), and birth weight (<10th percentile) (Fenton & Kim, 2013); (c) education (collapsed from 3 categories to 2 to represent either high school). Given that the FICare survey did not specifically collect information about previous breastfeeding experience, upon the recommendation of my supervisory committee, I chose the categories of 'primiparous' and 'multiparous' as proxies for no previous breastfeeding experience or previous breastfeeding experience, respectively. From the dataset, I collapsed groups from the GTPAL acronym (gravidity, term, preterm, abortion, living) to categorize mothers into either primiparous (first live birth) or multiparous (second live birth or more) subgroups. Given the limitations of the FICare study survey and that Canada has a high breastfeeding initiation rate (89%) (Statistics Canada, 2015), the supervisory committee believed that this strategy was an important opportunity to capture the association between human milk feeding and previous breastfeeding experience. This decision is also consistent with BSE theoretical subscale performance accomplishment.

Missing Values on Scales

Missing values on scales ranged from 0.5% to 8.1% (refer to Table 2 for full details). In the absence of recommendations from authors to replace missing values on the BSES-SF, PSS: NICU, EPDS, and STAI (state and trait), if <20% of values were missing for an individual case, the missing values were replaced by the mean score on the scale for that individual.

Data Analysis

Following cleaning and recoding, data analysis was conducted using SPSS version 25 (IBM Corp. Released 2017. IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows, Version 25.0. Armonk, NY: IBM Corp). Characteristics of the maternal and infant samples were described using means/standard deviations and frequencies/percentages. Human milk feeding at discharge (dependent variable) and scale scores (i.e., modified BSES-SF (independent variable) and potential covariates (EPDS, PSS: NICU, STAI) were described using means and standard deviations, or frequencies and percentages. The STAI (trait) was administered at admission only, so a discharge score was not applicable. I chose not to include the following scales in the model: EPDS, STAI (state and trait), and PSS: NICU. This decision was based on the fact that as a Lactation Consultant working in the clinical setting, there is limited time, not all mothers can be offered breastfeeding support, and they must be prioritized according to need. It is more realistic and meaningful from a clinical perspective to consider implementing the modified BSES-SF in practice, as opposed to all four scales. If stress and anxiety were identified as a concern, these issues might be better addressed with the NICU social worker, community mental health supports, public health nurse, or their family physician. The modified BSES-SF has undergone psychometric testing with the preterm population and may be a valid and reliable measure of BSE for this population (Wheeler & Dennis, 2013). Overall, little change was noted between the mean admission and discharge scores across any feeding type for both depression and stress. As a result, it is unlikely that including the other three scales in the model would have resulted in a statistically significant association (p < 0.05) with human milk feeding at discharge.

Bivariate and multivariable logistic regression analyses were conducted to determine associations between variables of interest and human milk feeding at discharge; crude and adjusted odds ratios with 95% confidence intervals were calculated. To determine whether the multivariable logistic regression models were a good fit overall, a Hosmer and Lemeshow goodness-of-fit chi-square test was conducted and statistical significance (p < 0.05) assessed. Maternal age, education, smoking in pregnancy, income, born in Canada, parity, preeclampsia, diabetes, small for gestational age, and modified BSES-SF scores (at admission) were selected as variables of interest. In addition to looking at associations in the full sample, I ran two additional logistic regression models with the assumption that the sub-group of primiparous mothers would
have no previous experience with breastmilk feeding and the sub-group of multiparous mothers would have previous experience. Given that previous positive experience increases self-efficacy, I used a theoretical rationale to conduct this exploratory analysis. Parity was not included in the multivariable stratified models since it was the stratification variable.

Ethical Considerations

The maternal-infant dyads included in this study were considered a vulnerable population (Polit & Beck, 2017). Therefore, I ensured that the ethical principles of beneficence, nonmaleficence, respect for human dignity, and justice were upheld (Polit & Beck, 2017). Given that I conducted a secondary data analysis, maintaining patient privacy and confidentiality were most relevant to this study. Data analysis was completed in the Benzies' research lab at the University of Calgary using a timing-out, password protected computer. I completed training pertaining to research ethics (e.g., Tri-Council Policy Statement-2 Course on Research Ethics [CORE]), Collaborative Institutional Training Initiative-Good Clinical Practice, created a profile with the ethics board, and signed a confidentiality agreement. Prior to data analysis, I completed a Schedule A document to request access to specific variables relevant to this study. The study was approved by the Conjoint Health Research Ethics Board (REB 15-0067) and I was included as a study team member on the ethics application.

Chapter 4: Results

In this chapter, I will describe the characteristics of participants and report results from the scales that were collected between admission and discharge from the NICU. I will also report results from bivariate and multivariable analyses.

Characteristics of Mothers and Infants

Full sample.

See Table 1 for characteristics of mothers and infants. In the control group, 329 mothers were enrolled. Twenty-four participants withdrew or had to be removed from the dataset for incorrectly executed informed consents (father signing instead of mother or failure to check boxes pertaining to future use of data), which left a total of 305 participants (7.3 % withdrawn). In addition, 84 participants were removed because of pertinent missing data (e.g., did not answer proportion of breastfeeding at discharge) or incomplete baseline and discharge surveys. Overall, this left a remaining total of 221 participants in this study. Most mothers were < 35 years of age (73%, n = 158), partnered (95%, n = 208), non-smokers (88%, n = 191), delivered singletons (80%, n = 175), had a certificate/diploma or higher education (84%, n = 183), and were born in Canada (73%, n = 160). During their pregnancy, 3% (n = 7) of mothers reported drinking alcohol and 2% (n = 5) reported using street drugs. When looking at the infant characteristics of the entire sample, 55% (n = 120) were male and 5% (n = 11) were small for gestational age.

Experience with breastfeeding.

See Table 1 for characteristics of mothers and their infants, by parity, and grouped by type of feeding at discharge (human milk feeding vs. combination feeding). Mothers in both subgroups were similar on most categories, including education, ethnicity, marital status, and income. Mothers in both subgroups were different on a few categories, including age, multiple births, preeclampsia, and diabetes. Mothers in the primiparous subgroup were younger (60%, n = 95), had a higher rate of preeclampsia (76%, n = 25), and had a lower rate of diabetes (57%, n = 101), compared with mothers in the multiparous subgroup who were older (40%, n = 63), had a lower rate of preeclampsia (24%, n = 8), and had a higher rate of diabetes (43%, n = 75).

Table 1

Maternal and Infant Characteristics of full Sample by Human Milk Feeding at Discharge, Grouped by Primiparity and Multiparity to Represent Breastfeeding Experience, and Presented as n (%)

| | Full Sample $N = 221^{t}$ | | | | Primiparon $N = 120^{\circ}$ | us I | | Multiparous $N = 99^{v}$ | | | |
|--------------------------------|---------------------------|-----------------------|----------------------------------|-----|------------------------------|---------------------------------|----|-----------------------------|---------------------------------|--|--|
| - | | Feeding at Disc | harge | | Feeding at Dis | charge | | Feeding at Discharge | | | |
| | | Combination n = 92 | Human milk feeding n = 127 | | Combination n = 51 | Human milk feeding n = 69 | | Combination $n = 41$ | Human milk feeding n = 58 | | |
| Variable | n | n (%) | n (%) | п | n (%) | n (%) | п | n (%) | n (%) | | |
| Maternal characteristics | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Age (years) ^a | | | | | | | | | | | |
| < 34 | 158 | 60 (38) | 98 (62) | 95 | 38 (40) | 57 (60) | 63 | 22 (35) | 41 (65) | | |
| ≥ 35 | 57 | 29 (51) | 28 (49) | 24 | 12 (50) | 12 (50) | 33 | 17 (51.5) | 16 (48.5) | | |
| Education ^b | | | | | | | | | | | |
| High school diploma or less | 36 | 18 (50) | 18 (50) | 17 | 6 (35) | 11 (65) | 19 | 12 (63) | 7 (37) | | |
| Certificate/diploma and higher | 183 | 74 (40) | 109 (60) | 103 | 45 (44) | 58 (56) | 80 | 29 (36) | 51 (64) | | |
| Ethnicity ^c | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Other | 67 | 23 (34) | 44 (66) | 28 | 12 (43) | 16 (57) | 39 | 11 (28) | 28 (72) | | |
| Caucasian | 150 | 68 (45) | 82 (55) | 90 | 38 (42) | 52 (58) | 60 | 30 (50) | 30 (50) | | |

| < \$80,000 | 65 | 25 (38.5) | 40 (61.5) | 28 | 9 (32.10) | 19 (67.9) | 37 | 16 (43.20) | 21 (56.8) |
|-------------------------------|-----|------------|-----------|-----|------------|-----------|----|------------|-----------|
| \geq \$80,000 | 121 | 51 (42.1) | 70 (57.9) | 73 | 32 (43.80) | 41 (56.2) | 48 | 19 (39.60) | 29 (60.4) |
| Marital status ^e | | | | | | | | | |
| Single | 11 | 7 (64) | 4 (36) | 3 | 2 (67) | 1 (33) | 8 | 5 (62.5) | 3 (37.5) |
| Partnered | 208 | 85 (41) | 123 (59) | 117 | 49 (42) | 68 (58) | 91 | 36 (40) | 55 (60) |
| Parity ^f | | | | | | | | | |
| Primiparous | 120 | 51 (42.50) | 69 (57.5) | - | - | - | - | - | - |
| Multiparous | 99 | 41 (41) | 58 (59) | - | - | - | - | - | - |
| Multiple birth ^g | | | | | | | | | |
| Singleton | 175 | 73 (42) | 102 (58) | 95 | 39 (41) | 56 (59) | 80 | 34 (42.5) | 46 (57.5) |
| Twins | 44 | 19 (43) | 25 (57) | 25 | 12 (48) | 13 (52) | 19 | 7 (37) | 12 (63) |
| Mode of delivery ^h | | | | | | | | | |
| Cesarean section | 98 | 42 (43) | 56 (57) | 49 | 22 (45) | 27 (55) | 49 | 20 (41) | 29 (59) |
| Vaginal | 120 | 49 (41) | 71 (59) | 71 | 29 (41) | 42 (59) | 49 | 20 (41) | 29 (59) |
| Preeclampsia ⁱ | | | | | | | | | |
| Yes | 33 | 16 (48.50) | 17 (51.5) | 25 | 11 (44) | 14 (56) | 8 | 5 (62.5) | 3 (37.5) |
| No | 181 | 75 (41) | 106 (59) | 93 | 40 (43) | 53 (57) | 88 | 35 (40) | 53 (60) |
| Diabetes ^j | | | | | | | | | |
| Yes | 40 | 21 (53) | 19 (47) | 19 | 9 (47) | 10 (53) | 21 | 12 (57) | 9 (43) |
| No | 176 | 70 (40) | 106 (60) | 101 | 42 (42) | 59 (58) | 75 | 28 (37) | 47 (63) |
| n i a ik | | | | | | | | | |

Born in Canada^k

| No | 58 | 22 (38) | 36 (62) | 29 | 11 (38) | 18 (62) | 29 | 11 (38) | 18 (62) |
|--|-----|-----------|------------|-----|---------|---------|----|-----------|-----------|
| Yes | 160 | 70 (44) | 90 (56) | 90 | 40 (44) | 50 (56) | 70 | 30 (43) | 40 (57) |
| Smoking in pregnancy ¹ | | | | | | | | | |
| Yes | 27 | 15 (56) | 12 (44) | 11 | 8 (73) | 3 (27) | 16 | 7 (44) | 9 (56) |
| No | 191 | 76 (40) | 115 (60) | 109 | 43 (39) | 66 (61) | 82 | 33 (40) | 49 (60) |
| Alcohol in pregnancy ^m | | | | | | | | | |
| Yes | 7 | 2 (29) | 5 (71) | 4 | 1 (25) | 3 (75) | 3 | 1 (33) | 2 (67) |
| No | 212 | 90 (42.5) | 122 (57.5) | 116 | 50 (43) | 66 (57) | 96 | 40 (42) | 56 (58) |
| Street drugs in pregnancy ⁿ | | | | | | | | | |
| Yes | 5 | 2 (40) | 3 (60) | 3 | 1 (33) | 2 (67) | 2 | 1 (50) | 1 (50) |
| No | 213 | 90 (42) | 123 (58) | 116 | 50 (43) | 66 (57) | 97 | 40 (41) | 57 (59) |
| Infant characteristics | n | n (%) | n (%) | п | n (%) | n (%) | п | n (%) | n (%) |
| Gestational age (weeks) ^o | | | | | | | | | |
| 32 | 32 | 7 (22) | 25 (78) | 19 | 4 (21) | 15 (79) | 13 | 3 (23) | 10 (77) |
| 33 | 58 | 17 (29) | 41 (71) | 33 | 11 (33) | 22 (67) | 25 | 6 (24) | 19 (76) |
| 34 | 129 | 68 (53) | 61 (47) | 68 | 36 (53) | 32 (47) | 61 | 32 (52.5) | 29 (47.5) |
| Birth weight ^p | | | | | | | | | |
| SGA | 11 | 3 (27) | 8 (73) | 6 | 1 (17) | 5 (83) | 5 | 2 (40) | 3 (60) |
| AGA or LGA | 208 | 89 (43) | 119 (57) | 114 | 50 (44) | 64 (56) | 94 | 39 (41.5) | 55 (58.5) |

29 (40)

22 (47)

44 (60)

25 (53)

47

52

17 (36)

24 (46)

30 (64)

28 (54)

Infant sex^q

Male

Female

120

99

46 (38)

46 (46.5)

74 (62)

53 (53.5)

73

47

| Modified BSES-SF scores (admission) ^w Clinical Range | п | n (%) | n (%) | п | n (%) | n (%) | п | n (%) | n (%) |
|--|-----|-----------|-----------|-----|---------|---------|----|------------|-----------|
| Low (< 50) | 28 | 19 (68) | 9 (32) | 14 | 9 (64) | 5 (36) | 14 | 10 (71) | 4 (29) |
| High (≥ 50) | 175 | 59 (34) | 116 (66) | 100 | 36 (36) | 64 (64) | 75 | 23 (31) | 52 (69) |
| Other Characteristics | п | n (%) | n (%) | п | n (%) | n (%) | п | n (%) | n (%) |
| Donor milk (ever received) ^r | | | | | | | | | |
| No | 75 | 47 (63) | 28 (37) | 35 | 22 (63) | 13 (37) | 40 | 25 (62.50) | 15 (37.5) |
| Yes | 144 | 45 (31) | 99 (69) | 85 | 29 (34) | 56 (66) | 59 | 16 (27) | 43 (73) |
| Additives to breastmilk ^s | | | | | | | | | |
| No | 158 | 70 (44) | 88 (56) | 91 | 42 (46) | 49 (54) | 67 | 28 (42) | 39 (58) |
| Yes | 58 | 20 (34.5) | 38 (65.5) | 27 | 7 (26) | 20 (74) | 31 | 13 (42) | 18 (58) |

Note. ^a n = 215 due to missing data; ^b n = 219 due to missing data; ^c n = 217 due to missing data; ^d n = 186 due to missing data; ^e n = 219 due to missing data; ^f n = 219 due to missing data; ^f n = 219 due to missing data; ^h n = 218 due to missing data; ⁱ n = 214 due to missing data; ^j n = 216 due to missing data; ^h n = 218 due to missing data; ⁿ n = 218 due to missing data; ⁿ n = 219 due to missing data; ⁿ n = 203 due to missing data.

Scale Scores

On the modified Breastfeeding Self-Efficacy Scale – Short Form, mothers in the combination group demonstrated a greater increase (16.2%) in self-efficacy between admission and discharge, compared to mothers in the human milk feeding group (9.4%) (Table 2). On the Parental Stressor Scale: Neonatal Intensive Care Unit and Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale, there was little change in stress and depressive symptom scores between admission and discharge across any feeding type (Table 2). On the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory (state), mothers in the human milk feeding group demonstrated a greater decrease in anxiety (13.3%) between admission and discharge, compared to mothers in the combination group (10%).

Table 2

Scale Scores, Presented as M (SD), and Grouped by Combination or Human Milk Feeding at Discharge

| | | | Feeding at Discharge | | | | | |
|----------------------|----------------------------|----------------------------|----------------------------|----------------------------|----------------------------|----------------------------|--|--|
| | Full S | ample | Combi | ination | Human milk feeding | | | |
| Scales | N = | 221 | <i>n</i> = | 92 | <i>n</i> = | 127 | | |
| | Admission | Discharge | Admission | Discharge | Admission | Discharge | | |
| | M(SD) | M(SD) | M (SD) | M (SD) | M(SD) | M (SD) | | |
| BSES-SF ^a | 65.72 (14.52) ^a | 73.17 (12.94) ^b | 59.58 (13.98) ^c | 69.26 (13.09) ^d | 69.35 (13.62) ^e | 75.86 (12.28) ^f | | |
| PSS: NICU | 2.48 (0.80) | 2.44 (0.83) | 2.44 (0.76) | 2.41 (0.82) | 2.50 (0.82) | 2.46 (0.84) | | |
| EPDS | 7.97 (4.86) | 7.05 (4.59) ^g | 8.20 (4.39) | 7.28 (4.97) | 7.85 (5.01) | 6.96 (4.45) ^h | | |
| STAI (State) | 37.37 (11.32) | 32.87 (10.04) ^g | 37.00 (9.98) | 33.31 (9.84) | 37.55 (11.97) | 32.56 (10.10) ^h | | |
| STAI (Trait) | 34.88 (8.84) | | 35.39 (8.19) | | 34.63 (9.16) | | | |

Note. ${}^{a}n = 203$ due to missing data; ${}^{b}n = 211$ due to 10 mothers not completing the scale because their infants were not receiving any breastmilk at discharge; ${}^{c}n = 78$ due to missing data; ${}^{d}n = 84$ due to 10 mothers not completing the scale because their infants were not receiving any breastmilk at discharge; ${}^{e}n = 125$ due to missing data; ${}^{f}n = 125$ due to missing data; ${}^{g}n = 220$; and ${}^{h}n = 146$ due to missing data. BSES-SF = Breastfeeding Self-Efficacy Scale – Short Form; PSS: NICU = Parental Stressor Scale: Neonatal Intensive Care Unit; EPDS = Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale: STAI (State) = State-Trait Anxiety Inventory (State); STAI (Trait) = State-Trait Anxiety Inventory (Trait).

Bivariate Analyses

Bivariate analyses were conducted to determine associations between variables of interest and human milk feeding at discharge (presented as unadjusted odds ratios in Table 3). For the full sample, and primiparous and multiparous sub-groups, modified BSES-SF scores at admission were associated with type of feeding at discharge (p < 0.05). Maternal age, education, smoking in pregnancy, income, born in Canada, parity, preeclampsia, diabetes, and small size for gestational age were not associated with human milk feeding at discharge (p > 0.05).

Multivariable Logistic Regression

The following describes the associations between variables of interest and human milk feeding at discharge. This section will expand on the three different logistic regression models, including: (a) full sample, (b) primiparous sub-group, and (c) multiparous sub-group.

Full sample.

In the full sample multivariable model, only modified BSES-SF scores at admission were associated with human milk feeding at discharge (p < 0.05). Mothers with higher modified BSES-SF scores at admission were more likely to be human milk feeding at discharge, compared to mothers with lower modified BSES-SF scores at admission, while controlling for other variables in the model. For each unit increase on the modified BSES-SF, the odds of using human milk at discharge increased by a factor of 1.06, 95% CI [1.03, 1.09]; p < 0.001. Maternal age, smoking in pregnancy, income, born in Canada, parity, preeclampsia, diabetes, and small for gestational age were not associated with human milk feeding at discharge (p > 0.05). The logistic regression model was statistically significant, $\chi 2 = 23.92$, df = 10, p = 0.008. Since the Hosmer and Lemeshow goodness-of-fit chi-square test was not significant, p = 0.184, the model was a relatively good fit with the data.

Primiparous sub-group.

In the primiparous sub-group, maternal education and modified BSES-SF scores at admission were associated with human milk feeding at discharge (p < 0.05). Mothers with higher modified BSES-SF scores at admission were more likely to be human milk feeding at discharge, compared to mothers with lower modified BSES-SF scores at admission, while controlling for other variables in the model. For each unit increase on the modified BSES-SF,

the odds of human milk feeding at discharge increased by a factor of 1.08, 95% CI [1.03, 1.14]; p = 0.001. Mothers with a high school diploma or less were 11.30, 95% CI [1.11, 115.38] times more likely to be combination feeding at discharge, compared to mothers with a college diploma/certificate and higher. This association was significant (p = 0.04) in the multivariable model, while controlling for other variables in the model. The logistic regression model was statistically significant, $\chi 2 = 25.73$, df = 9, p = 0.01. Since the Hosmer and Lemeshow goodness-of-fit chi-square test was not significant, p = 0.667, the model was a relatively good fit with the data. In contrast, at the bivariate level, education was not associated (p > 0.05) with human milk feeding at discharge, OR = 1.42, [CI = 0.49, 4.14]. Maternal age, smoking in pregnancy, income, born in Canada, preeclampsia, diabetes, and small for gestational age were not associated with human milk feeding at discharge (p > 0.05).

Multiparous sub-group.

In the multiparous sub-group, only modified BSES-SF scores at admission were associated with human milk feeding at discharge (p < 0.05). Mothers with higher modified BSES-SF scores at admission were more likely to be human milk feeding at discharge, compared to mothers with lower modified BSES-SF scores at admission, while controlling for other variables in the model. For each unit increase on the modified BSES-SF, the odds of human milk feeding at discharge increased by a factor of 1.05, 95% CI [1.00, 1.10]; p = 0.034. The logistic regression model was not statistically significant, $\chi 2 = 16.03$, df = 9, p = 0.07. Since the Hosmer and Lemeshow goodness-of-fit chi-square test was not significant, p = 0.365, the model was a relatively good fit with the data. Maternal age, education, smoking in pregnancy, income, born in Canada, preeclampsia, diabetes, and small for gestational age were not associated with human milk feeding at discharge (p > 0.05).

Bivariate versus multivariate analyses, stratified and unstratified by parity.

The associations between modified BSES-SF scores at admission and human milk feeding at discharge were similar in the bivariate (OR = 1.05) versus multivariable (OR = 1.06) analyses (Table 3), indicating that the covariates (maternal age, education, smoking in pregnancy, income, born in Canada, parity, preeclampsia, diabetes, and small for gestational age) controlled in the multivariable models did not confound the associations. In an attempt to examine the effect of previous experience with breastfeeding, no differences between groups were observed when stratified by parity. Multivariate (full sample OR = 1.06) analyses: primiparous (OR = 1.08) and multiparous (OR = 1.05) (Table 3), indicated that parity was not a modifier of the association between modified BSES-SF scores at admission with human milk feeding at discharge.

The breastfeeding experience analyses using parity as a proxy (stratification by primiparous vs. multiparous in the logistic regression models) were exploratory and based on BSE theory that suggested previous breastfeeding experience (e.g., performance accomplishments) increases BSE and subsequent breastfeeding duration. Although statistically significant results were determined for the modified BSES-SF scores at admission and human milk feeding at discharge for both sub-groups (p < 0.05), it should be noted that these sub-groups within the parity stratification had relatively small samples sizes (multiparous, n = 99; primiparous, n = 120) compared to the full-sample analysis (N = 221). This may have resulted in

inadequate 'power' required for sub-group analyses, possibly preventing a noticeable change in effect size between the primiparous and multiparous groups.

Full Sample Primiparous Multiparous $N = 221^{k}$ $N = 120^{1}$ $N = 99^{m}$ Feeding at Discharge Feeding at Discharge Feeding at Discharge Combo Human Combo Human Combo Human milk milk milk *n* = 127 *n* = 58 *n* = 92 *n* = 51 *n* = 69 *n* = 41 Variables UOR AOR UOR AOR UOR AOR n (%) n (%) n (%) n (%) n (%) n (%) [95% CI] [95% CI] [95% CI] [95% CI] [95% CI] [95% CI] Maternal characteristics Age (years)^a 60 (38) 98 (62) 1.69 1.90 38 (40) 57 (60) 1.50 1.23 22 (35) 41 (65) 1.98 3.11 < 34 [0.92, [0.76, [0.61, [0.29, [0.84, [0.76, 3.12] 3.69] 5.24] 4.67] 12.81] 4.74] Education^b High school 18 (50) 18 (50) 0.68 1.19 6 (35) 11 (65) 1.42 11.30* 12 (63) 7 (37) 0.33 0.21 [0.04 diploma or less [0.33, [0.41, [0.49, [1.11, [0.12, 1.39] 3.42] 4.14] 115.38] 0.94] 1.04] Smoking in

Factors Associated with Human Milk Feeding at Discharge, Grouped by Primiparity and Multiparity to Represent Breastfeeding Experience, and Presented by n (%) with UOR and AOR

pregnancy^c

| Yes | 15 (56) | 12 (44) | 0.53 [0.24, 1.19] | 0.43 [0.13, 1.42] | 8 (73) | 3 (27) | 0.24 [0.06, 0.97] | 0.18 [0.02, 1.71] | 7 (44) | 9 (56) | 0.87 [0.29, 2.56] | 1.16 [0.19, 6.95] |
|--------------------------------|---------|-----------|-------------------------|-------------------------|-----------|---------|-------------------------|-------------------------|------------|---------|----------------------------|-------------------------|
| Income ^d | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| < \$80,000 | 25 | 40 | 1.17 | 0.94 | 9 (32.10) | 19 | 1.65 | 1.19 | 16 (43.20) | 21 | 0.86 | 0.78 |
| | (38.50) | (61.50) | [0.63, | [0.40, | | (67.90) | [0.66, | [0.30, | | (56.80) | [0.36, | [0.21, |
| _ | | | 2.16] | 2.22] | | | 4.13] | 4.65] | | | 2.05] | 2.93] |
| Born in Canada ^e | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| No | 22 (38) | 36 (62) | 1.27 | 1.72 | 11 (38) | 18 (62) | 1.31 | 1.82 | 11 (3 8) | 18 (62) | 1.23 | 1.69 |
| | | | [0.69, | [0.70, | | | [0.56, | [0.48, | | | [0.51, | [0.38, |
| <u>,</u> | | | 2.36] | 4.29] | | | 3.09] | 6.83] | | | 2.98] | 7.48] |
| Parity ^t | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Primip | 51 | 69 | 0.96 | 1.27 | | | | | | | | |
| | (42.50) | (57.50) | [0.56, | [0.59, | | | | | | | | |
| D 1 1 0 | | | 1.64] | 2.76] | | | | | | | | |
| Preeclampsiag | | 1 5 | o - - | 0.60 | | | 0.04 | 0.0 7 | | 2 | 0.40 | 0.00 |
| Yes | 16 | $\Gamma/$ | 0.75 | 0.69 | 11 (44) | 14 (56) | 0.96 | 0.87 | 5 (62.50) | 3 | 0.40 | 0.28 |
| | (48.50) | (51.50) | [0.36, 1.59] | [0.27, | | | [0.39, 2.24] | [0.27, 2.82] | | (37.50) | [0.09, | [0.03, 2.47] |
| Diabatash | | | 1.38] | 1./9] | | | 2.34] | 2.82] | | | 1.//] | 2.47] |
| Vac | 21(53) | 10 (47) | 0.60 | 1.68 | 0(47) | 10 (53) | 0 70 | 1 80 | 12 (57) | 0(13) | 0.45 | 1 /2 |
| 108 | 21 (33) | 19 (47) | 0.00 [0.30 | 1.00 | 9 (47) | 10 (55) | [0.79 [0.30 | [0 33 | 12 (37) | 9 (43) | 0. 4 5 [0.17 | 1.42 |
| | | | 1 19] | 2 811 | | | 2 121 | 10 711 | | | 1 191 | [0.30, 674] |
| Infant | | | 1.17] | 1.01] | | | 2.12] | 10.71] | | | 1.17] | 0.7 1] |
| characteristics | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Birth weight ⁱ | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| SGĂ | 3 (27) | 8 (73) | 1.99 | 1.13 | 1 (17) | 5 (83) | 3.91 | 3.64 | 2 (40) | 3 (60) | 1.06 | 1.10 |
| | | | [0.51, | [0.23, | | . , | [0.44, | [0.32, | | . , | [0.17, | [0.06, |
| | | | 7.73] | 5.67] | | | 34.51] | 41.27] | | | 6.67] | 21.49] |

_

| Scale Scores | M(SD) | M(SD) | | | M(SD) | M(SD) | | | M (SD) | M(SD) | | |
|----------------------|---------|---------|--------|--------|---------|---------|--------|--------|---------------|---------|--------|--------|
| | n | n | | | n | n | | | n | n | | |
| BSES-SF ^j | 59.58 | 69.35 | 1.05** | 1.06** | 58.56 | 66.16 | 1.06** | 1.08** | 60.97 (16.88) | 73.29 | 1.05** | 1.05* |
| (admission) | (13.98) | (13.62) | [1.03, | [1.03, | (11.50) | (11.92) | [1.02, | [1.03, | 33 | (14.64) | [1.02, | [1.00, |
| | 78 | 125 | 1.08] | 1.09] | 45 | 69 | 1.09] | 1.14] | | 56 | 1.08] | 1.10] |

Note. ^a n = 215 due to missing data; ^b n = 219 due to missing data; ^c n = 218 due to missing data; ^d n = 186 due to missing data; ^e n = 218 due to missing data; ^f n = 219 due to missing data; ^g n = 214 due to missing data; ^h n = 216 due to missing data; ⁱ n = 219 due to missing data; ^j n = 203 due to missing data; ^k n = 203 due to missing data; ^h n

Combo = combination feeding; Human milk = human milk feeding; SGA = small for gestational age; BSES-SF (admission) = Breastfeeding Self-Efficacy Scale – Short Form.

**p* < 0.05 (2-tailed test).

** *p* < 0.01 (2-tailed test).

Additional Analyses

Prior to initial data analyses, no clinical cut-point was identified for the modified BSES-SF in the literature. Post initial data analyses, it was identified that researchers in Japan determined a clinical cut-point of 50 for the Japanese BSES-SF, which enables grouping of mothers into 'high' (\geq 50) vs. 'low' (< 50) BSES-SF scores (Nanishi, Green, Taguri, & Jimba, 2015). As an additional exploratory analysis, the cut-point of 50 was used to conduct a logistic regression with mothers grouped into low vs. high scores. A cut-off score may be more relevant in the clinical setting. Given that parity did not alter the effect size with the primary exposure variable and human milk feeding at discharge (Table 3), regression analyses were conducted only for the full sample model (Table 4). Mothers with higher modified BSES-SF scores at admission (\geq 50) were 6.43, 95% CI [1.81, 22.86] times more likely to be human milk feeding at discharge, compared to mothers with lower modified BSES-SF scores at admission (< 50). This association was significant (p = 0.004) in the multivariable model, while controlling for other variables in the model. The logistic regression model was not statistically significant, $\chi 2 =$ 16.170, df = 10, p = 0.095. In contrast, at the bivariate level, this association was also significant (p = 0.001) and mothers with higher modified BSES-SF scores at admission (> 50) were 4.15, 95% CI [1.77, 9.74] times more likely to be human milk feeding at discharge, compared to mothers with lower modified BSES-SF scores at admission (< 50).

Table 4

Factors Associated with Human Milk Feeding at Discharge, Grouped by Type of Feeding, and Presented by n (%) with UOR and AOR

| | Full Sample $N = 221^{k}$ | | | | | | | | | |
|--|------------------------------|------------------------------|---------------------|-------------------|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| | | Feeding at Discharge | | | | | | | | |
| | Combination $n = 92$ | Human milk feeding $n = 127$ | | | | | | | | |
| Variables | n (%) | n (%) | <i>UOR</i> [95% CI] | AOR [95% CI] | | | | | | |
| Maternal characteristics | | | | | | | | | | |
| Age (years) ^a | | | | | | | | | | |
| < 34 | 60 (38) | 98 (62) | 1.69 [0.92, 3.12] | 2.13 [0.87, 5.19] | | | | | | |
| Education ^o High school diploma or less | 18 (50) | 18 (50) | 0.68 [0.33, 1.39] | 1.18 [0.42, 3.31] | | | | | | |
| Yes Income ^d | 15 (56) | 12 (44) | 0.53 [0.24, 1.19] | 0.46 [0.15, 1.45] | | | | | | |
| < \$80,000 | 25 (38.50) | 40 (61.50) | 1.17 [0.63, 2.16] | 1.07 [0.47, 2.45] | | | | | | |
| Born in Canada ^e No Parity ^f | 22 (38) | 36 (62) | 1.27 [0.69, 2.36] | 1.72 [0.70, 4.24] | | | | | | |
| Primip | 51 (42.50) | 69 (57.50) | 0.96 [0.56, 1.64] | 0.90 [0.43, 1.85] | | | | | | |

| Preeclampsia ^g | | | | |
|----------------------------------|------------|------------|---------------------|----------------------|
| Yes | 16 (48.50) | 17 (51.50) | 0.75 [0.36, 1.58] | 0.76 [0.30, 1.94] |
| Diabetes ^h | | | | |
| Yes | 21 (53) | 19 (47) | 0.60 [0.30, 1.19] | 1.68 [0.60, 4.70] |
| Infant | | | | |
| characteristics | | | | |
| Birth weight ⁱ | | | | |
| SGA | 3 (27) | 8 (73) | 1.99 [0.51, 7.73] | 1.38 [0.29, 6.69] |
| Scale Scores | | | | |
| BSES-SF ^j (admission) | | | | |
| High (≥ 50) | 59 (34) | 116 (66) | 4.15** [1.77, 9.74] | 6.43** [1.81, 22.86] |

Note. ^a n = 215 due to missing data; ^b n = 219 due to missing data; ^c n = 218 due to missing data; ^d n = 186 due to missing data; ^en = 218 due to missing data; ⁱn = 219 due to missing data; ^gn = 214 due to missing data; ^hn = 216 due to missing data; ⁱn = 219 due to missing data; ^kn = 210 due to missing

SGA = small for gestational age; BSES-SF (admission) = Breastfeeding Self-Efficacy Scale – Short Form.

**p* < 0.05 (2-tailed test).

** *p* < 0.01 (2-tailed test).

Chapter 5: Discussion

In this observational study, a secondary data analysis was conducted to investigate the association between BSE and human milk feeding at discharge among mothers of moderate and late preterm infants in level II NICUs. In this chapter, I will describe the study results, discuss limitations, and provide recommendations for future practice.

Predictors of Human Milk Feeding at Discharge

The primary hypothesis for this study was that mothers with higher modified BSES-SF scores at admission would be more likely to be providing human milk at discharge, compared to mothers with lower modified BSES-SF scores at admission. This hypothesis was supported and for all models (full sample, primiparous sub-group, and multiparous sub-group), BSE at admission was significantly associated with human milk feeding at discharge. That is, mothers with higher modified BSES-SF scores at admission were more likely to be human milk feeding at discharge. The secondary hypothesis for this study was that the mothers with previous breastfeeding experience (multiparous) were more likely to be providing human milk at discharge, compared to mothers with no previous breastfeeding experience (primiparous). This hypothesis was not supported since there was no difference in the association between higher modified BSES-SF scores at admission and providing human milk at discharge when stratified by parity. Only for mothers in the primiparous sub-group, education contributed to the model and was significantly associated with human milk feeding at discharge. The following discussion will compare and contrast my results with those of other studies.

Breastfeeding self-efficacy.

Breastfeeding self-efficacy places emphasis on the mother's breastfeeding confidence and recognizes the importance of empowering and supporting, rather than diminishing her breastmilk feeding efforts (Dennis; 1999; Dennis, 2003). Theoretically, BSE is believed to be influenced by four main factors: (a) performance accomplishments (e.g., previous breastfeeding experiences), (b) vicarious experience (e.g., observing other woman breastfeeding), (c) verbal persuasion (e.g., encouragement from influential others, such as: lactations consultants, family, and friends), and (d) physiological and affective states (e.g., pain, stress, exhaustion, anxiety) (Dennis, 1999). Although important, this study did not capture information related to vicarious experience or explore how stress, depression, or anxiety influenced BSE and human milk feeding in the regression models. As a result, the following discussion will highlight how performance accomplishments and verbal persuasion may have influenced BSE in this study.

Performance accomplishments.

Modified BSES-SF scores at admission was a variable that remained significantly associated with human milk feeding at discharge across regression analyses (i.e., for mothers of moderate and late preterm infants, and by sub-group [primiparous and multiparous]. Gerhardsson et al. (2018) found that mothers with previous breastfeeding experience (multiparous) had higher levels of BSE when their preterm infant reached 40 weeks postmenstrual age and at 3 months corrected age, compared to mothers with no previous breastfeeding experience. It was unclear whether this resulted in a longer duration of breastmilk feeding in multiparous mothers (Gerhardsson et al., 2018). Given that we used multiparity as a proxy for breastfeeding experience, it is possible that not all the mothers in this group had previous breastfeeding experience. In addition, Dennis (1999) discussed that not all previous breastfeeding experiences are positive (e.g., a mother may be unable to successfully latch their infant at the breast or to provide adequate breastmilk volumes to meet their infant's needs) and this may have detrimental outcomes on maternal self-efficacy. It is also possible that previous breastfeeding experiences may not apply to mothers of moderate and late preterm infants given that their first successful breastfeeding experience might have been with a healthy/term infant. Alternatively, the stress of navigating the NICU may negate any previous positive breastfeeding experience. Parity may influence BSE for mothers of late preterm infants post-discharge from a NICU (Gerhardsson et al., 2018), but further research is needed to understand whether parity influences BSE for mothers of moderate and late preterm infants at admission to a level II NICU.

Verbal persuasion.

Dosani et al. (2017) highlighted the many breastfeeding challenges with late preterm infants and reinforced that support is crucial to ensure breastfeeding success. Mothers with low BSE at admission may have had inadequate support to overcome their breastfeeding challenges, which may have contributed to early discontinuation of breastmilk feeding. Current breastfeeding practices in Western Society are unsupportive and prioritize the medical model, which lowers a mother's BSE and reinforces the medicalization of breastfeeding and breastfeeding pathologies (Apple, 1987; Torres, 2014). For example, breastfeeding mothers are often made to believe they are incapable or providing adequate quantities of breastmilk for their infant (Torres, 2014). In NICUs, healthcare providers reinforce this concept by focusing their breastfeeding efforts on pumped milk volumes and timed breastfeeding sessions. In addition, the message 'breast is best' (Murphy, 1999; Stanway & Stanway, 1978) is a common phrase that is outdated (41 years ago) and continues to be used that reinforces the biomedical discourse on breastfeeding and shapes breastfeeding practices in a way that promotes either success or failure (Debevec & Evanson, 2016). This message was determined to be unsupportive by mothers and found to be detrimental to the initiation and success of breastfeeding (Debevec & Evanson, 2016). All breastfeeding mothers who face breastfeeding difficulties suffer in silence and avoid seeking assistance, due to fear of shame and judgment related to the unrealistic expectation that the message 'breast is best' imposes (Debevec & Evanson, 2016; Larsen, Hall, & Aagaard, 2008).

Mothers of preterm infants face additional breastmilk feeding challenges because of the fast-paced and isolating NICU environment, which can threaten breastmilk feeding (Wheeler & Dennis, 2013). Improving breastmilk feeding for moderate and late preterm infants will need to involve more than just educating mothers and their families about the benefits of breastmilk (Debevec & Evanson, 2016). Understanding how healthcare providers can provide support to breastfeeding mothers in the NICU is essential. To my knowledge, no studies have identified specific support interventions that can be used to increase BSE for mothers of moderate and late preterm infants in a NICU environment. Maternal empowerment was identified as a key component of breastfeeding support and believed to influence breastfeeding success from the mother's perspective (Debevec & Evanson, 2016). Praising successful components of a breastfeeding session may enhance a mother's self-efficacy. Praise from individuals with greater perceived credibility (e.g., Lactation Consultants) may have a greater influence on maternal self-efficacy, compared to individuals who are perceived to lack credibility (Dennis, 1999). Being honest, non-judgmental, and in tuned to the mother's breastfeeding goals was also recommended

as a way that healthcare providers can be supportive when caring for a breastfeeding mother (Debevec & Evanson, 2016). Lastly, breastfeeding mothers should be treated in a sensitive, patient-centred way, that values their needs as much as the infant's needs (Debevec & Evanson, 2016).

Lactation consultants and nurses working in level II NICUs might consider a more individualized approach to breastfeeding support that enhances collaboration with breastfeeding mothers and enables them to feel more central to the process. Briere et al. (2016) found that infants of mothers who were provided with opportunities to direct breastfeed at least once per day had improved breastfeeding outcomes in the long term. This reinforces the recommendation that mothers with medically stable infants in the NICU should feel supported when breastfeeding, and efforts should be made to avoid imposing strict intervals between feeds and time limits at the breast. When mothers are provided with support, they experience increased BSE, which results in an earlier initiation and duration of breastmilk feeding (Debevec & Evanson, 2016; Mulder, 2006; Wheeler & Dennis, 2013). To improve health outcomes and increase maternal self-efficacy and resulting breastfeeding success, it is important to understand what breastfeeding support means from the mother's perspective. It will be crucial to promote interprofessional collaboration between researchers, policymakers, and clinicians within NICUs to enhance breastfeeding policies, which must include components related to support. It would also be beneficial to involve mothers of moderate and late preterm infants on a BSE advisory committee to inform other researchers and clinicians about what breastfeeding support means from the mother's perspective.

Breastfeeding self-efficacy in clinical practice.

Gerhardsson et al. (2018) were among the first researchers to use the modified BSES-SF in clinical practice in a Swedish NICU. Their findings were similar to ours as they found that higher modified BSES-SF scores soon after birth (time point not specified) in the late preterm population predicted exclusive breastfeeding at both 40 weeks postmenstrual age and 3 months corrected age. Given the association in this study between BSE at admission and human milk feeding at discharge, healthcare providers working in level II NICUs might consider using the modified BSES-SF to capture a mother's BSE at admission. Mothers with lower BSE scores could be flagged and provided with additional support, potentially enhancing their ability to be successful at providing human milk.

When considering how BSE theory influences mothers' perceived ability to successfully breastfeed, many factors may have contributed to their success in human milk feeding at discharge. Although this study did not explore the other two sources of information for BSE theory (vicarious experience, and physiological and affective states), it is possible that having this additional information may have influenced the results. For example, within the category of vicarious experience, observational learning and peer support (e.g., role models) are associated with perceived self-efficacy and can offer positive benefit in the absence of personal experience (Dennis, 1999). Verbal persuasion from a credible source (e.g., lactation consultants) has been associated with a greater impact on maternal self-efficacy, compared with individuals who are perceived to be less credible (e.g., individuals with no previous breastfeeding training or personal experience) (Dennis, 1999). This reinforces the value that lactation consultants play in potentially enhancing mothers' perceived BSE in the NICU. If this study had included vicarious experience as a variable in the logistic regression model, it is unlikely a significant association (p < 0.05) would have been identified between vicarious experience and human milk feeding at discharge or that vicarious experience would have changed the effect size between the primary exposure of modified BSES-SF scores at admission and the outcome of human milk feeding at discharge. Components of physiological and affective states (EPDS, STAI (state and trait), and PSS: NICU) were also not included in my data analyses for reasons previously discussed (refer to data analysis section), but the literature does imply that mothers who experience pain and fatigue tend to have lower self-efficacy, compared to mothers who are excited and experience satisfaction (Dennis, 1999). As a result, if I had access to additional variables (e.g., pain, fatigue, etc.) in this study or included the stress, anxiety, or depression scales, it is possible that a significant association (p < 0.05) would have been identified between mothers with anxiety, depression, or pain, and modified BSES-SF scores at admission and human milk feeding at discharge. It is also possible that these variables could have reduced the effect size between the primary exposure of modified BSES-SF scores at admission and the outcome of human milk feeding at discharge (e.g., mothers in pain experience reduced perceived self-efficacy, which results in delayed initiation or continuation of breastmilk feeding). Researchers should consider exploring in greater detail how pain, anxiety, stress, or depression influence BSE and breastmilk feeding at discharge for mothers of moderate and late preterm infants.

The relationship between BSE and breastmilk feeding in mothers of healthy-term infants has been well established (Blyth, Creedy, Dennis, Moyle, Pratt, & De Vries, 2002) and interventions to increase BSE within healthy, term samples have been identified (Brockway et al., 2017) and have demonstrated varying levels of success. These points are discussed in greater detail in the following section Implications for Nursing Practice. Given the lack of research related to factors associated with human milk feeding in moderate and late preterm infants, there were limited comparisons between the results from this study and other studies. Further research is needed to investigate BSE with the moderate and late preterm population.

Maternal education level.

Evidence suggests that higher education is associated with a greater sense of self-efficacy and high levels of task attainment (Bandura, 1977). For instance, individuals who were educated at the university level had higher levels of self-efficacy and increased success with tasks (Bandura, 1977). In this study, I found that primiparous mothers with a high school diploma or less were less likely to be providing human milk at discharge, compared to mothers with a certificate/diploma or higher. This result is supported by other research, including Niela-Vilén et al. (2016) who found that mothers with a university education or higher were more likely to initiate breastfeeding sooner (average of 5 days), compared to mothers with lower levels of education (average of 8 days). In contrast, Gerhardsson et al. (2018) found no relationship between education and BSE in mothers of late preterm infants. Similar results (e.g., no association) were also found in studies looking at BSE and education in full term infants (Gerhardsson, Nyqvist, Mattsson, Volgsten, Hildingsson, & Funkquist, 2014; Gregory, Penrose, Morrison, Dennis, & MacArthur, 2008). In this study, no significant associations were found between education and human milk feeding at discharge when looking at both the full sample and the multiparous sample. My sample had a larger proportion of women with higher education levels, compared to mothers with a high school diploma or less. Given the small sample size for mothers with a high school diploma or less in the primiparous subgroup, it is possible that this

significant association occurred due to chance or was confounded by other variables in the multivariable logistic regression model. Given a lack of clarity regarding the association between education and breastmilk feeding with mothers of moderate and late preterm infants, further research is recommended.

Factors Not Associated with Human Milk Feeding at Discharge

Many factors were not associated with human milk feeding at discharge. In this study, marital status, maternal age, born in Canada, smoking, income, small for gestational age, diabetes, and pre-eclampsia were not significantly associated with human milk feeding at discharge. These results were surprising given research that supports their relationship with breastfeeding duration. For example, women who were married, non-smokers, older, and from a higher socioeconomic status were more likely to breastfeed for longer durations (Niela-Vilén et al., 2016). In addition, women of an ethnic minority and who were unsupported, were less likely to breastfeed (Dennis, 2002). The results from this current study were consistent with Gerhardsson et al. (2018), who determined that maternal age was not associated with BSE and subsequent exclusive breastfeeding in the late preterm population at both 40 weeks postmenstrual age and 3 months corrected age.

Other studies have demonstrated that mothers of late preterm infants found breastfeeding to be extremely challenging, due to difficulty latching and waking sleepy infants to feed (Dosani et al., 2017). In addition, the NICU environment was stressful and overwhelming for new parents, which often prevented them from being able to directly care for their infant (Briere et al., 2016). Data for this current study did not include information on infant behaviors at the breast or time spent at the breast. Thus, characteristics of moderate and late preterm infants and NICU environment may outweigh demographic and lifestyle factors in predicting human milk feeding at discharge. Although the predictors of breastfeeding were similar in mothers of term and preterm infants (Niela-Vilén et al., 2016), there is little research that has specifically studied the late preterm population and even less research on breastfeeding in the moderate preterm population. These findings reinforce the need for further research to investigate predictors of human milk feeding with this specific maternal-preterm infant population.

Limitations and Recommendations for Future Research

Breastmilk definitions vary throughout the literature and lack clarity (Labbok & Krasovec 1990; WHO, 2008), which may have resulted in measurement errors within the breastfeeding definitions category during data collection. For example, the breastfeeding categories (only, mostly, half, minimal, and no) may have been unclear to mothers when reporting human milk feeding, potentially leading to incorrect responses. Given that the type and method of feeding changes frequently throughout an infant's progression in the NICU, mothers may find it difficult to keep track of the type of feeding an infant has received. Additional research is needed to help clarify breastfeeding definitions, which has the potential to enhance their accuracy in both research and clinical practice. In addition, breastfeeding experience was speculated to be an important variable influencing BSE and subsequent breastfeeding at discharge, but this variable was not available. Parity was used a proxy for breastfeeding experience, which may not have been able to accurately capture this information (e.g., multiparous mothers do not always choose to breastfeed or have the ability to successfully breastfeed because of illness or breast anomalies). Further research that specifically captures breastfeeding experience as a variable is recommended.

It should be noted that all odds ratios for the associations between modified BSES-SF scores at admission and human milk feeding at discharge were < 2 and > 0.5, which may indicate a lack of clinical significance. Since the odds ratio for a continuous variable was interpreted as a 1-unit increase (e.g., for every 1-unit increase on the modified BSES-SF, the odds of using human milk at discharge increased by a factor of 1.06), the results from a clinical standpoint are not very meaningful. For example, a mother who scores 20 vs. 21 on the modified BSES-SF at admission is likely to be similar from a BSE perspective. A 1-unit difference in scores on the modified BSES-SF among breastfeeding mothers in the NICU is unlikely to be helpful when determining which mother should be prioritized in regard to breastfeeding support. Given that there were no initial recommendations for clinical cut-points on the modified BSES-SF, this variable was not dichotomized for the initial logistic regression analyses (Table 3). It is beneficial to have a defined cut-point regarding high and low modified BSES-SF scores, which may enhance clinical significance and provide a better understanding of the association between low modified BSES-SF scores and human milk feeding at discharge. Post initial logistic regression analyses, it was identified that Nanishi et al. (2015) conducted a secondary data analysis and used receiver operating curves (4 and 12 weeks postpartum) to determine a clinical cut-point. To obtain a high sensitivity (79%), they chose the cut-off score of 50 (specificity = 52%). BSES-SF scores were obtained at discharge and breastfeeding status (exclusive refers to only receiving breastmilk) was obtained at 4 weeks and 12 weeks postpartum. In hospitals without baby-friendly certification, Nanishi et al. (2015) provided evidence to suggest that mothers with low BSES-SF scores (< 50) were at risk of discontinuing breastfeeding prior to the recommended guideline of 6 months. It should be noted that this study was conducted using the

Japanese version of the BSES-SF and not the English version of the modified BSES-SF (Nanishi et al., 2015). A limitation of using this cut-point was that Nanishi et al. (2015) used the BSES-SF with mothers of term infants who did not experience adverse social determinants of health (low income, lack of social support, lower levels of education). Further validation of a clinical cut-point with the modified BSES-SF in preterm Canadian populations is warranted. In addition, given the low breastfeeding continuation rates in Canada (31%) with few mothers of preterm infants exclusively breastmilk feeding until 6 months of age, it is possible that capturing modified BSES-SF scores at discharge may prove to be more valuable from a public health standpoint. Identifying mothers at risk of discontinuing breastmilk feeding at discharge has potential to target mothers at risk of not reaching the 6-month exclusive breastmilk feeding goal.

There were additional limitations in this study. Participants represented a relatively homogenous sample (e.g., post-secondary education, high income, married); and the results are not generalizable to the population of mothers of moderate and late preterm infants. Future population-based research with heterogeneous populations (e.g., socioeconomic diversity and single parents) may be valuable in further understanding the association between BSE and human milk feeding at discharge, while also enhancing the generalizability of these results. Given that this study was a secondary data analysis and the main outcome of the larger FICare study was infant length of stay, the available variables may not have been able to capture the information that was needed to predict human milk feeding at discharge. A major limitation of this observational study is that regression analysis does not determine a cause and effect relationship, therefore these results should be used as a guide in future research and in context with other influencing variables. My results may inform future research related to breastmilk feeding for moderate and late preterm infants. Future studies with stronger methodological rigor (e.g., randomized controlled trials) that have a main outcome of human milk feeding in this preterm population are warranted.

Implications for Nursing Practice

This study is aligned with the strategic direction of Alberta Health Services (AHS), which involves improving both patient outcomes and healthcare sustainability (AHS, 2018). If moderate and late preterm infants are human milk feeding at discharge, there is a potential to reduce their risk of developing later health complications and morbidities during infancy, early childhood, and beyond. Given that my hypothesis was supported and BSE at admission was associated with human milk feeding at discharge, nurses and lactation consultants working in level II NICUs can flag mothers with low BSE at admission using the modified BSES-SF. These at-risk mothers could be provided with ongoing follow-up, which might include additional breastfeeding support through education and consistent messaging. A systematic review and meta-analysis conducted by Brockway et al. (2017) suggested that education sessions and consistent messaging about breastfeeding increased BSE for mothers of term infants. Thus, it is possible that these interventions could benefit the preterm population; however, further research is needed.

As a Registered Nurse/Lactation Consultant at the Stollery Children's Hospital NICU, I collaborate with a multidisciplinary feeding group, including neonatologists, managers, advanced practice nurses, nurse practitioners, dietitians, speech-language pathologists, and lactation consultants who also work in the NICU. Within this group, we are working to update feeding guidelines for preterm infants and develop strategies to reduce rates of necrotizing enterocolitis

and enable preterm infants to receive their mother's own breastmilk within the first 4 to 12 hours postpartum (as opposed to formula or human donor milk). Advanced Practice Nurses (Nurse Practitioners and Clinical Nurse Educators) can integrate factors associated with human milk feeding identified in my research (e.g., BSE theory) to help inform these new feeding guidelines and breastfeeding policies within this working group. For example, breastfeeding education classes both prenatally and postnatally have demonstrated effectiveness in increasing BSE in mothers of healthy, term infants (Chan Man et. al., 2016; Noel-Weiss et. al, 2006). Mothers admitted antenatally for monitoring and at-risk of preterm delivery to a NICU may benefit from attending breastfeeding education classes while in hospital, which might increase their BSE and potentially ensure that these infants receive their mother's own milk prior to 12 hours postpartum. Online breastfeeding education sessions may be valuable for mothers who receive high-risk antenatal care at home, although this may be challenging for mothers with language barriers and who lack social support. Populations with adverse social determinants of health may require educational interventions that are implemented in person to help overcome some of these additional barriers (lack of access to pertinent resources, language barriers, and varying literacy levels).

When planning education sessions for breastfeeding mothers in a NICU setting and relating it back to BSE theory (e.g., verbal persuasion and performance accomplishments), healthcare providers should be aware of the importance of support and the valuable role it contributes to the breastfeeding process for mothers of preterm infants. Breastfeeding support might include individualized breastfeeding plans that identify a mother's personal breastfeeding goals and value her role in the decision-making process. Other strategies for support might include consistent and positive messaging from a lactation consultant that reinforces positive aspects of a breastfeeding session (as opposed to pumped breastmilk volumes and timed breastfeeding sessions). Supportive measures may prove to be a necessary component of breastfeeding care for mothers of preterm infants given the potential to improve a mother's BSE and subsequent breastfeeding duration. Given that support is a complex process and encompasses many different meanings for different individuals, further research investigating what support means from the mother's perspective is recommended to enable clinicians to improve health outcomes for the moderate and late preterm breastfeeding dyad.

Conclusion

Parity did not influence the effect size between the primiparous and multiparous subgroups, indicating that previous breastfeeding experience did not influence the association between the primary exposure and outcome. The additional covariates examined in the multivariable model (maternal age, education, smoking in pregnancy, income, born in Canada, preeclampsia, diabetes, and small size for gestational age) did not confound the association between modified BSES-SF scores at admission and human milk feeding at discharge. The results from this study highlighted that higher breastfeeding self-efficacy at admission was associated with human milk feeding at discharge. The odds ratios in the initial logistic regression analyses of < 2 and > 0.5 suggested a lack of clinical significance, but when a clinical cut-point of 50 was identified and further analyses conducted, clinical significance was demonstrated more effectively (OR = 6.43) and mothers with high (> 50) modified BSES-SF scores were more likely to be providing human milk at discharge.

Given that limited research explored predictors of human milk feeding for moderate and late preterm infants, healthcare providers working in level II NICUs might benefit from using the modified BSES-SF as a screening tool at admission to identify mothers at risk of early discontinuation of human milk feeding at discharge. Using a clinical cut-point of 50 has potential to prioritize mothers according to low vs. high scores, enabling healthcare providers to target mothers at greater risk of discontinuing breastmilk feeding prior to discharge. Lactation consultants who are viewed by many as credible sources of breastfeeding information can target mothers with low modified BSES-SF scores and provide consistent messaging through education sessions and using supportive measures, which may have a positive influence on breastfeeding outcomes.

Healthcare providers should also be aware of additional factors that influence BSE (e.g., physiological and affective states). Future studies might benefit from looking more closely at how pain, stress, anxiety, and vicarious experience are associated with BSE and human milk feeding. Other aspects may be considered as possible predictors, including infant and NICU factors (infant behaviors at the breast or time spent at the breast). For example, mothers of infants who are not provided with opportunities to breastfeed or taught how to wake sleepy infants may be more likely to discontinue breastmilk feeding early. BSE identified early in the postpartum period in mothers of late preterm infants may be a predictor of breastmilk feeding and should be considered an important area of research (Gerhardsson et al., 2018). Further research is needed to better understand details of this association and contribute to improved breastmilk feeding rates for moderate and late preterm infants.
References

- Alberta Health Services. (2018). The 2017-2020 Health plan and business plan. Retrieved from: https://www.albertahealthservices.ca/assets/about/org/ahs-org-hpbp-2017-2020-year2.pdf
- American Academy of Pediatrics. (2012). Breastfeeding and the use of human milk. *Pediatrics*, 129(3), 827–841. doi: 10.1542/peds.2011-3552 http://pediatrics.aappublications.org.ezproxy.lib.ucalgary.ca/
- Apple, R. D. (1987). *Mothers and medicine: A social history of infant feeding, 1890–1950* (Vol. 7). University of Wisconsin Press. Retrieved from: https://ebookcentral-proquest-com.ezproxy.lib.ucalgary.ca/lib/ucalgary-ebooks/detail.action?docID=3444781
- Bandura, A. (1977). Self-efficacy: Toward a unifying theory of behavioral change. *Psychological Review*, *84*(2), 191-215. doi: 10.1542/peds/2009-1616.
- Bandura, A. (2012). On the functional properties of perceived self-efficacy revisited. Journal of Management, 38(1), 9-44. https://doi.org/10.1177/0149206311410606
- Bartick, M. C., Schwarz, E. B., Green, B. D., Jegier, B. J., Reinhold, A. G., Colaizy, T. T.,
 Bogen, D.L., Schaefer, A.J., & Stuebe, A. M. (2016). Suboptimal breastfeeding in the
 United States: Maternal and pediatric health outcomes and costs. *Maternal & child nutrition*, 13(1). doi: 10.1111/mcn.12366
- Bartick, M. (2011). Breastfeeding and the United States economy. *Breastfeeding Medicine*, 5(5), 313-318. doi: http://dx.doi.org.ezproxy.lib.ucalgary.ca/10.1089/bfm.2011.0057

Benzies, K., Shah, V., Aziz, K., Isaranuwatchai, W., Palacio-Derflingher, L., Scotland, J.,

Larocque, J., Mrklas, K., Suter, E., Naugler, C., Stelfox, H., Chari, R., Lodha, A. & the FICare Study Team. (2017). Family Integrated Care in level two neonatal intensive care units: Study protocol for a cluster randomized controlled trial. *BioMed Central Trials, 18*, 467-479. doi: 10.1186/s13063-017-2181-3

- Brockway, M., Benzies, K.M., Carr, E., & Aziz, K. (2018). Breastfeeding self-efficacy and breastmilk feeding for moderate and late preterm infants in the Family Integrated Care trial: A mixed methods protocol. *International Breastfeeding Journal, 13*(1), 1-11. doi: 10.1186/s13006-018-0168-7
- Brockway, M., Benzies, K., & Hayden, K. (2017). Interventions to improve breastfeeding self-efficacy and resultant breastfeeding rates: A systematic review and meta-analysis.
 Journal of Human Lactation, 33(3), 486-499. doi: 10.1177/0890334417707957
- Blyth, R., Creedy, D. K., Dennis, C. L., Moyle, W., Pratt, J., & De Vries, S. M. (2002). Effect of maternal confidence on breastfeeding duration: An application of breastfeeding selfefficacy theory. *Birth*, 29(4), 278-284. doi: 10.1046/j.1523-536X.2002.00202.x
- Briere, C. E., McGrath, J. M., Cong, X., Brownell, E., & Cusson, R. (2016). Directbreastfeeding in the neonatal intensive care unit and breastfeeding duration for premature infants. *Applied Nursing Research*, 32, 47-51. doi: 10.1016/j.apnr.2016.04.004
- Briere, C. E., McGrath, J., Cong, X., & Cusson, R. (2014). An integrative review of factors that influence breastfeeding duration for premature infants after neonatal intensive care unit hospitalization. *Journal of Obstetric, Gynecologic, & Neonatal Nursing*, 43(3), 272-281. doi: 10.1111/1552-6909.12297

Brockway, M., Benzies, K., & Hayden, K. A. (2017). Interventions to improve breastfeeding

self-efficacy and resultant breastfeeding rates: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of Human Lactation*, *33*(3), 486-499. doi: 10.1177/0890334417707957

- Buller, K. R., Campbell, D., Sgro, M., Stade, B., & Mcfadyen, K. (2008). Infant feeding practices in a level two neonatal intensive care unit and at six to eight weeks and six months post discharge. *Journal of Human Lactation*, 24(1), 104-105.
- Callen, J., & Pinelli, J. (2005). A review of the literature examining the benefits and challenges, incidence and duration, and barriers to breastfeeding in preterm infants. *Advances in Neonatal Care, 5*(2), 72-88. doi: 10.1016/j.adnc.2004.12.003
- Canadian Paediatric Society. (2009). *Position statement: Exclusive breastfeeding should continue to six months*. Retrieved from:

http://www.cps.ca/english/statements/N/BreastfeedingMar05.htm

- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2014). *Breastfeeding report card*. Retrieved from: http://www.cdc.gov/breastfeeding/pdf/2014breastfeedingreportcard.pdf
- Chan Man, Y., Ip Wan, Y., & Choi Kai, C. (2016). The effect of a self-efficacy based educational program on maternal breastfeeding self-efficacy, breast feeding duration, and exclusive breastfeeding rates: A longitudinal study. *Midwifery*, *36*, 92-98. doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.midw.2016.03.003
- Committee on Fetus and Newborn. 2012. Levels of neonatal care. *Pediatrics*, *130*(*3*), 587–597. doi:10.1542/peds.2012-1999
- Cox, J., Holden, J., & Sagovsky, R. (1987). Detection of postnatal depression. Development of the 10-item Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale. *The British Journal of Psychiatry: The Journal of Mental Science, 150*, 782-6. Retrieved from:

https://www.cambridge.org/core/services/aop-cambridge-

core/content/view/E18BC62858DBF2640C33DCC8B572F02A/S0007125000214712a.p df/detection_of_postnatal_depression.pdf

- Dean, S. (2012). Reporting and Analytics. Child Health Strategic Clinical Network meeting. Calgary, AB, October 12.
- Debevec, A. D., & Evanson, T. A. (2016). Improving breastfeeding support by understanding women's perspectives and emotional experiences of breastfeeding. *Nursing for women's health*, 20(5), 464-474. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nwh.2016.08.008
- Dennis, C. L., & McQueen, K. (2009). The relationship between infant-feeding outcomes and postpartum depression: A qualitative systematic review. *Pediatrics*, *123*(4), e736-e751. doi: 10.1542/peds.2008-1629
- Dennis, C. L. E. (2006). Identifying predictors of breastfeeding self-efficacy in the immediate postpartum period. *Research in nursing & health*, 29(4), 256-268. doi: 10.1002/nur.20140
- Dennis, C. L. (2003). The Breastfeeding Self-Efficacy Scale: Psychometric assessment of the short form. *Journal of Obstetric, Gynecologic, and Neonatal Nursing, 32, 734-744*. doi: 10.1177/0884217503258459. doi: 10.1177/0884217503258459
- Dennis, C. L. (2002). Breastfeeding initiation and duration: A 1990-2000 literature review.
 Journal of Obstetric, Gynecologic, & Neonatal Nursing, 31(1), 12-32. doi:
 10.1111/j.1552-6909.2002.tb00019.x
- Dennis, C-L. (1999). Theoretical underpinnings of breastfeeding confidence: A self-efficacy framework. *Journal of Human Lactation*, *15*, 195-201.

doi: 10.1177/089033449901500303

- Dennis, C. L., & Faux, S. (1999). Development and psychometric testing of the Breastfeeding Self-Efficacy Scale. *Research in nursing & health*, 22(5), 399-409. doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1098-240X(199910)22:5<399::AID-NUR6>3.0.CO 2-4
- Dosani, A., Hemraj, J., Premji, S. S., Currie, G., Reilly, S. M., Lodha, A. K., Young, M., & Hall, M. (2016). Breastfeeding the late preterm infant: Experiences of mothers and perceptions of public health nurses. *International breastfeeding journal*, *12*(1), 23. doi: 10.1186/s13006-017-0114-0
- El-Khuffash, A., & Unger, S. (2012). The concept of milk kinship in Islam: Issues raised when offering preterm infants of Muslim families donor human milk. *Journal of Human Lactation: Official Journal of International Lactation Consultant Association*, 28(2), 125-127.
- Engle, W. A., Tomashek, K. M., & Wallman, C. (2007). "Late-preterm" infants: A population at risk. *Pediatrics*, *120*(6), 1390-1401. doi: 10.1542/peds.2007-2952
- Engle, W. A. (2006, February). A recommendation for the definition of "late preterm" (nearterm) and the birth weight–gestational age classification system. In *Seminars in perinatology* (Vol. 30, No. 1, pp. 2-7). WB Saunders. doi: 10.1053/j.semperi.2006.01.007
- Fenton, T. R., & Kim, J. H. (2013). A systematic review and meta-analysis to revise the Fenton growth chart for preterm infants. *BMC pediatrics*, 13(1), 59. doi: https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2431-13-59

- Gerhardsson, E., Hildingsson, I., Mattsson, E., & Funkquist, E. L. (2018). Prospective questionnaire study showed that higher self-efficacy predicted longer exclusive breastfeeding by the mothers of late preterm infants. *Acta Paediatrica*. doi: 10.1111/apa.14229
- Gerhardsson, E., Nyqvist, K. H., Mattsson, E., Volgsten, H., Hildingsson, I., & Funkquist, E. L. (2014). The Swedish version of the breastfeeding self-efficacy scale–short form: reliability and validity assessment. *Journal of Human Lactation*, *30*(3), 340-345.
 doi: 10.1177/0890334414523836
- Gidrewicz, D. A., & Fenton, T. R. (2014). A systematic review and meta-analysis of the nutrient content of preterm and term breast milk. *BioMed Central Pediatrics*, 14(1), 216. doi: 10.1186/1471-2431-14-216
- Gregory, A., Penrose, K., Morrison, C., Dennis, C. L., & MacArthur, C. (2008). Psychometric properties of the Breastfeeding Self-Efficacy Scale-Short Form in an ethnically diverse UK sample. *Public Health Nursing*, 25(3), 278-284.
 doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1525-1446.2008.00705.x
- Gouyon, J. B., Iacobelli, S., Ferdynus, C., & Bonsante, F. (2012, June). Neonatal problems of late and moderate preterm infants. In *Seminars in Fetal and Neonatal Medicine* (Vol. 17, No. 3, pp. 146-152). WB Saunders. doi: 10.1016/j.siny.2012.01.015

Government of Alberta. Demographic spotlight: fertility in Alberta. Edmonton: Government of

Alberta; 2011. Retrieved from: https://open.alberta.ca/dataset/09c3f114-1f6e-46d4-9f3a-a63296360b7f/resource/a5c65e82-5fd6-4f75-b523-68a2c7f5830f/download/2011-0610-fertility-in-alberta.pdf

- Greene, M., Rossman, B., Patra, K., Kratovil, A., Khan, S., & Meier, P. (2015). Maternal psychological distress and visitation to the neonatal intensive care unit. *Acta Paediatrica*, 104, 306-313. doi: 10.1111/apa.12975
- Hall, E. S., & Greenberg, J. M. (2016). Estimating community-level costs of preterm birth. *Public health*, 141, 222-228. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.puhe.2016.09.033

 Hamilton B.E., Martin J.A., and Ventura S.J. (2013). Births: preliminary data for 2012.
 National Vital Statistics Report, 62, 1-20. Retrieved from: https://stacks.cdc.gov/view/cdc/23284

Healthy People. (2015). 2020 topics and objectives: Maternal, infant, and child health. Retrieved from: https://www.healthypeople.gov/2020/topics-objectives/topic/maternalinfant-and-child-health/objectives

Hill, P. D., & Humenick, S. S. (1996). Development of the Hill & Humenick lactation scale. *Nursing research*, 45(3), 136-140. Retrieved from: https://ovidsp-tx-ovid-com.ezproxy.lib.ucalgary.ca/sp-3.32.0a/ovidweb.cgi?QS2=434f4e1a73d37e8c4cb0e1de38128890dd5260395e4cc6968d2 65a54e7260493fce7d9fd5f6672952ae99faa665d1d3420e73af82734e6cb2537b6454f79a8 97a33a46cf88f41f4dce8adfaf0ae2da01a7aa39cae1a535f47c5b1d8907c756e82a88acc9c6 662e6a73d6bcf9d89a8073be0cd30422e81869ac79b03de679131cf8d7eafc65e64894832f2 ed11f84a67afec9e78fd8797e23c182c1810f937da48b04016be701323d7a5a6f4e9fac2f458 59dac63181ac4baf0e49c9f29e55d89a4d639870ec36e008bd29a4e229b28ff53a91695d74a 4ea5c42fdff3b721f37a47666f06df76b61433d90978db3e88946cf91c65edd911645cf8b05 90bf8c371a3c1bad5ed139772ba313cac2ffeca7a

Hill, P. D. (1991). The enigma of insufficient milk supply. MCN: The American Journal of Maternal/Child Nursing, 16(6), 309-316. Retrieved from: https://ovidsp-tx-ovid-com.ezproxy.lib.ucalgary.ca/sp

3.32.0a/ovidweb.cgi?WebLinkFrameset=1&S=NHGEFPENEHDDOMBMNCDKCGIB COKPAA00&returnUrl=ovidweb.cgi%3fMain%2bSearch%2bPage%3d1%26S%3dNHG EFPENEHDDOMBMNCDKCGIBCOKPAA00&directlink=https%3a%2f%2fovidsp.tx. ovid.com%2fovftpdfs%2fFPDDNCIBCGBMEH00%2ffs047%2fovft%2flive%2fgv039% 2f00005721%2f00005721-199111000-

00005.pdf&filename=The+Enigma+of+Insufficient+MILK+SUPPLY.&navigation_links =NavLinks.S.sh.17.1&link_from=S.sh.17%7c1&pdf_key=FPDDNCIBCGBMEH00&pdf _index=/fs047/ovft/live/gv039/00005721/00005721-199111000-

00005&D=ovft&link_set=S.sh.17|1|sl_10|resultSet|S.sh.17.18|0

- Holditch-Davis, D., Santos, H., Levy, J., White-Traut, R., O'Shea, T., Geraldo, V., & David, R.
 (2015). Patterns of psychological distress in mothers of preterm infants. *Infant Behavior*& Development, 41, 154-163. doi: 10.1016/j.infbeh.2015.10.004
- Jackson, K.T. & Dennis, C.L. (2016). Lanolin for the treatment of nipple pain in breastfeeding women: a randomized controlled trial. *Maternal & Child Nutrition*, 1-10. doi: 10.1111/mcn.12357

Johnston, K. M., Gooch, K., Korol, E., Vo, P., Eyawo, O., Bradt, P., & Levy, A. (2014). The

economic burden of prematurity in Canada. *BMC pediatrics*, *14*(1), 93. doi: 10.1186/1471-2431-14-93

- Joseph, K. S., Allen, A. C., Dodds, L., Turner, L. A., Scott, H., & Liston, R. (2005). The perinatal effects of delayed childbearing. *Obstetrics & Gynecology*, 105(6), 1410-1418. doi: 10.1097/01.AOG.0000163256.83313.36
- Kernot, J., Olds, T., Lewis, L., & Maher, C. (2015). Test-retest reliability of the English version of the Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale. *Archives of Women's Mental Health*, 2, 255-257. doi: 10.1007/s00737-014-0461-4
- Khan, K. A., Petrou, S., Dritsaki, M., Johnson, S. J., Manktelow, B., Draper, E. S., Smith, L.K., Seaton, S.E., Marlow, N., Dorling, J., Field, D. J., & Boyle, E.M. (2015). Economic costs associated with moderate and late preterm birth: a prospective population-based study. *BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology*, *122*(11), 1495-1505. doi: 10.1111/1471-0528.13515
- Kingston, D., Dennis, C. L., & Sword, W. (2007). Exploring breast-feeding self-efficacy. *The Journal of Perinatal & Neonatal Nursing*, 2007, 21(3), 207-215. doi: 10.1097/01.JPN.0000285810.13527.a7
- Labbok, M. & Krasovec, K. (1990). Toward consistency in breastfeeding definitions. *Studies in Family Planning*, *21*(4), 226-230. doi: 10.2307/1966617.
- Larsen, J. S., Hall, E. O., & Aagaard, H. (2008). Shattered expectations: when mothers' confidence in breastfeeding is undermined–a metasynthesis. *Scandinavian Journal of Caring Sciences*, 22(4), 653-661. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-6712.2007.00572.x

Loke, A. Y., & Chan, L. K. S. (2013). Maternal breastfeeding self-efficacy and the

breastfeeding behaviors of newborns in the practice of exclusive breastfeeding. *Journal* of Obstetric, Gynecologic, & Neonatal Nursing, 42(6), 672-684. doi: 10.1111/1552-6909.12250

- Maastrup, R., Hansen, B. M., Kronborg, H., Bojesen, S. N., Hallum, K., Frandsen, A., Svarer, I., & Hallström, I. (2014). Factors associated with exclusive breastfeeding of preterm infants. Results from a prospective national cohort study. *PloS one*, *9*(2), e89077. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0089077
- March of Dimes. (2017). 2017 Premature Birth Report Cards.

https://www.marchofdimes.org/mission/prematurity-reportcard.aspx

- McCabe, E. R., Carrino, G. E., Russell, R. B., & Howse, J. L. (2014). Fighting for the next generation: US prematurity in 2030. *Pediatrics*, 134(6), 1193-1199. doi: 10.1097/01.ogx.0000464932.11889.cf
- McCarter-Spaulding, D., & Gore, R. (2009). Breastfeeding self-efficacy in women of
 African descent. *Journal of Obstetric, Gynecologic, & Neonatal Nursing*, 38(2), 230243. doi: 10.1111/j.1552-6909.2009.01011.x
- McGovern, P. G., Llorens, A. J., Skurnick, J. H., Weiss, G., & Goldsmith, L. T. (2004).
 Increased risk of preterm birth in singleton pregnancies resulting from in vitro
 fertilization–embryo transfer or gamete intrafallopian transfer: A meta-analysis. *Fertility and Sterility*, 82(6), 1514-1520. doi: 10.1016/j.fertnstert.2004.06.038
- McQueen, K. A., Dennis, C. L., Stremler, R., & Norman, C. D. (2011). A pilot randomized controlled trial of a breastfeeding self-efficacy intervention with primiparous mothers.
 Journal of Obstetric, Gynecologic, & Neonatal Nursing, 40(1), 35-46. doi:

10.1111/j.1552-6909.2010.01210.x

Miles, M. S., Funk, S. G., & Carlson, J. (1993). Parental Stressor Scale: Neonatal intensive care unit. *Nursing Research*, 42(3), 148-152. Retrieved from: https://ovidsp-tx-ovidcom.ezproxy.lib.ucalgary.ca/sp-

3.32.1b/ovidweb.cgi?WebLinkFrameset=1&S=FLKLFPMKCGDDJLILNCDKOFJCAP KFAA00&returnUrl=ovidweb.cgi%3fMain%2bSearch%2bPage%3d1%26S%3dFLKLFP MKCGDDJLILNCDKOFJCAPKFAA00&directlink=https%3a%2f%2fovidsp.tx.ovid.co m%2fovftpdfs%2fFPDDNCJCOFILCG00%2ffs047%2fovft%2flive%2fgv038%2f00006 199%2f00006199-199305000-

00005.pdf&filename=Parental+Stressor+Scale%3a+Neonatal+Intensive+Care+Unit.&na vigation_links=NavLinks.S.sh.15.1&link_from=S.sh.15%7c1&pdf_key=FPDDNCJCOFI LCG00&pdf_index=/fs047/ovft/live/gv038/00006199/00006199-199305000-00005&D=ovft&link_set=S.sh.15|1|sl_10|resultSet|S.sh.15.16|0

doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.1097/00006199-199305000-00005

- Mulder, P. J. (2006). A concept analysis of effective breastfeeding. *Journal of Obstetric, Gynecologic, & Neonatal Nursing*, *35*(3), 332-339. doi: 10.1111/J.1552-6909.2006.00050.x
- Murphy, E. (1999). 'Breast is best': infant feeding decisions and maternal deviance. *Sociology* of *Health & Illness*, 21(2), 187-208.
 doi: https://doi-org.ezproxy.lib.ucalgary.ca/10.1111/1467-9566.00149

- Nanishi, K., Green, J., Taguri, M., & Jimba, M. (2015). Determining a cut-off point for scores of the Breastfeeding Self-Efficacy Scale–Short Form: secondary data analysis of an intervention study in Japan. *PloS one*, *10*(6), e0129698.
 doi: https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0129698
- National Center for Health Statistics. (2010). *Final natality data*. Retrieved from http://www.marchofdimes.com/peristats/
- Newburn-Cook, C. V., & Onyskiw, J. E. (2005). Is older maternal age a risk factor for preterm birth and fetal growth restriction? A systematic review. *Health care for women international*, 26(9), 852-875. doi: 10.1080/07399330500230912
- Niela-Vilén, H., Melender, H. L., Axelin, A., Löyttyniemi, E., & Salanterä, S. (2016).
 Predictors of breastfeeding initiation and frequency for preterm infants in the neonatal intensive care unit. *Journal of Obstetric, Gynecologic & Neonatal Nursing*, 45(3), 346-358. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jogn.2016.01.006
- Noel-Weiss, J., Rupp, A., Cragg, B., Bassett, V., & Woodend, A. K. (2006). Randomized controlled trial to determine effects of prenatal breastfeeding workshop on maternal breastfeeding self-efficacy and breastfeeding duration. *Journal of Obstetric, Gynecologic, and Neonatal Nursing, 35*, 616-624. doi: 10.1111/j.1552 6909.2006.00077.x
- O'Brien, K., Bracht, M., Robson, K., Ye, X., Mirea, L., Cruz, M., Ng, E., Monterrosa, L.,
 Soraisham, A., Alvaro, R., Narvey, M., Da Silva, O., Lui, K., Tarnow-Mordi, W., & Lee,
 S. (2015). Evaluation of the Family Integrated Care model of neonatal intensive care: A

cluster randomized controlled trial in Canada and Australia. *BioMed Central Pediatrics*, 15. doi: 10.1186/s12887-015-0527-0

- O'Brien, K., Bracht, M., Macdonell, K., McBride, T., Robson, K., O'Leary, L, Christie, K.,
 Galarza, M., Dicky, T., Levin, A., Lee, S. (2013). A pilot cohort analytic study of Family
 Integrated Care in a Canadian neonatal intensive care unit. *BioMed Central Pediatrics*, *13.* doi: 1471-2393/13/S1/S12
- Otsuka, K., Taguri, M., Dennis, C-L., Wakutani, K., Awano, M., Yamaguchi, T., & Jimba, M.
 (2014). Effectiveness of a breastfeeding self-efficacy intervention: do hospital practices make a difference? *Maternal Child Health*, *18*, 296-306. doi: 10.1007/s10995-013-1265-2
- Otsuka, K., Dennis, C-L., Tatsuoka, H., & Jimba, M. (2008). The relationship between breastfeeding self-efficacy and perceived insufficient milk among Japanese mothers. *Journal of Obstetric, Gynecologic, and Neonatal Nursing, 37*, 546-555. doi: 10.1111/j.1552-6909.2008.00277.x
- Pinelli, J., Atkinson, S.A., & Saigal, S. (2001). Randomized trial of breastfeeding support in very low-birth-weight infants. *Pediatric Adolescent Medicine*, 155, 548-553. doi: 10.1001/archpedi.155.5.548
- Polit, D. F., & Beck, C. T. (2017). Nursing research: generating evidence for nursing practice.
 (10th ed.). (. Philadelphia, PA: Walters Kluwer.
- Quigley, M., Embleton, N., & McGuire, W. (2018). Formula versus donor breast milk for feeding preterm or low birth weight infants. *The Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, 6(6), CD002971. doi: OI: 10.1002/14651858.CD002971.pub4

- Raju, T. N., Higgins, R. D., Stark, A. R., & Leveno, K. J. (2006). Optimizing care and outcome for late-preterm (near-term) infants: a summary of the workshop sponsored by the National Institute of Child Health and Human Development. *Pediatrics*, *118*(3), 1207-1214. doi: 1098-4275
- Renfrew, M. J., Craig, D., Dyson, L., McCormick, F., Misso, K., Rice, S., King, S. E., &Williams, A. F. (2009). Breastfeeding promotion for infants in neonatal units: A systematic review and economic analysis. doi: 10.3310/hta13400
- Rollins, N. C., Bhandari, N., Hajeebhoy, N., Horton, S., Lutter, C. K., Martines, J. C., Piwoz,
 E.G., Richter, L.M., Victora, C.G., & Group, T. L. B. S. (2016). Why invest, and what it will take to improve breastfeeding practices? *The Lancet*, *387*(10017), 491-504. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(15)01044-2
- Rose, R., & Engle, W. A. (2017). Optimizing care and outcomes for late preterm neonates. *Current Treatment Options in Pediatrics*, *3*(1), 32-43. doi: 10.1007/s40746-017-0074-z
- Shrestha, S., Pradhan, R., Tran, T., Gualano, R. & Fisher, J. (2016). Reliability and validity of the Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale (EPDS) for detecting perinatal common mental disorders (PCMDS) among women in low- and lower-middle income countries: A systematic review. *BMC Pregnancy and Childbirth, 16,* 1-19. doi: 10.1186/s12884-016-0859-2
- Spielberger, C. D., Gorsuch, R. L., & Lushene, R. E. (1970). Manual for the state-trait anxiety inventory. Retrieved from:

Stanway, P., & Stanway, A. (1978). Breast is best. Pan Books Ltd.

http://hdl.handle.net/10477/2895

Statistics Canada. (2015). *Breastfeeding Trends in Canada*. Retrieved from:

https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/82-624-x/2013001/article/11879-eng.htm

- Statistics Canada. (2013). *Preterm Live Births in Canada, 2000 to 2013*. Retrieved from: http://www.statcan.gc.ca/pub/82-625-x/2016001/article/14675-eng.htm
- Swanson, V., Nicol, H., McInnes, R., Cheyne, H., Mactier, H., & Callander, E. (2012).
 Developing maternal self-efficacy for feeding preterm babies in the neonatal unit.
 Qualitative Health Research, 22(10), 1369-1382. doi: 10.1177/1049732312451872
- Torres, J. M. (2014). Medicalizing to demedicalize: Lactation consultants and the (de) medicalization of breastfeeding. *Social Science & Medicine*, 100, 159-166. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2013.11.013
- Turner, M., Chur-Hanse, A., Winefield, H., Stanners, M. (2015). The assessment of parental stress and support in the neonatal intensive care unit using the Parent Stress Scale-Neonatal Intensive Care Unit. *Women and Birth, 28,* 252-258.
 doi: org/10.1016/wombi.2015.04.001
- Tuthill, E. L., McGrath, J. M., Graber, M., Cusson, R. M., & Young, S. L. (2016).
 Breastfeeding self-efficacy: A critical review of available instruments. *Journal of Human Lactation*, 32(1), 35-45.

https://doiorg.ezproxy.lib.ucalgary.ca/10.1177/0890334415599533

Victora, C. G., Bahl, R., Barros, A. J., França, G. V., Horton, S., Krasevec, J., Murch, S., Sankar,
M.J., Walker, N., Rollins, N., & The Lancet Breastfeeding Series Group. (2016).
Breastfeeding in the 21st century: epidemiology, mechanisms, and lifelong effect. *The*

Lancet, *387*(10017), 475-490. World Health Organization. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(15)01024-7

- Vohr, B. (2013). Long-term outcomes of moderately preterm, late preterm, and early term infants. *Clinics in perinatology*, 40(4), 739-751. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clp.2013.07.006
- Weinberg, G., & Gould, D. (2011). Foundations of sport and exercise psychology (5th ed.). Champaign, IL: Human Kinetics.
- Wheeler B. J., & Dennis C. L. (2013). Psychometric testing of the modified breastfeeding self efficacy scale (short form) among mothers of ill or preterm infants. *Journal of Obstetric, Gynecologic, and Neonatal Nursing, 42*(1), 70-80. doi: 10.1111/j.1552-6909.2012.01431.x
- Wilhelm, S. L., Stepans, M. B. F., Hertzog, M., Rodehorst, T. K. C., & Gardner, P. (2006).
 Motivational interviewing to promote sustained breastfeeding. *Journal of Obstetric, Gynecologic, and Neonatal Nursing, 35*, 340-348.

doi: 10.1111/j.1552-6909.2006.00046.x

Wilson, E., Christensson, K., Brandt, L., Altman, M., & Bonamy, A. K. (2015). Early provision of mother's own milk and other predictors of successful breast milk feeding after very preterm birth: a regional observational study. *Journal of Human Lactation*, *31*(3), 393-400. doi: 10.1177/0890334415581164

Wolfberg, A. J., Michels, K. B., Shields, W., O'Campo, P., Bronner, Y., Bienstock, J. (2004).

Dads as breastfeeding advocates: Results from a randomized controlled trial of an educational intervention. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology*, *191*, 708-712. doi: 10.1016/j.ajog.2004.05.019

World Health Organization. (2017). Media Centre. Fact Sheet. Preterm Birth. World Health Organization. Retrieved from: http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs363/en/

World Health Organization. (2008). Indicators for assessing infant and young child feeding practices: part 1: definitions: conclusions of a consensus meeting held 6-8 November 2007 in Washington DC, USA. Retrieved from: https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/43895/9789241596664_eng.pdf;jsessioni d=FA8DA6856C39C83A03F93F111B0050EC?sequence=1

Zelkowitz, P., Feeley, N., Shrier, I., Stremler, R., Westreich, R., Dunkley, D., Steele, R.,
Rosberger, Z., Lefebvre, F., & Papageorgiou, A. (2011). The cues and care randomized controlled trial of a neonatal intensive care unit intervention: effects on maternal psychological distress and mother-infant interaction. *Journal of Developmental and Behavioral Pediatrics, 32*, 591-599. doi: 10.1097/DBP.0b013e318227b3dc

Appendix

Table A

Independent and Dependent Variables

| Name of variable | Source | Type of variable | Timing |
|--------------------------|-------------------------------|-------------------|-----------|
| Human milk feeding | Hospital Records/Family- | Categorical (y/n) | Discharge |
| | Integrated Care Study (Labbok | | |
| | & Krasovec, 1990; World | | |
| | Health Organization, 2008) | | |
| Maternal characteristics | | | |
| Age | Demographic/health history | Categorical | Baseline |
| | sheet | | |
| Education | Demographic/health history | Categorical | Baseline |
| | sheet | | |
| Marital status | Demographic/health history | Categorical | Baseline |
| | sheet | | |
| Parity | Demographic/health history | Categorical | Baseline |
| | sheet | | |
| Maternal health data | | | |
| Mode of delivery | Demographic/health history | Categorical | Baseline |
| | sheet | | |

_

| Substance use (alcohol, | Demographic/health history | Categorical (y/n) | Baseline |
|-----------------------------|--------------------------------|-------------------|----------|
| smoking and street drugs) | sheet | | |
| Maternal | | | |
| psychosocial factors | | | |
| Breastfeeding-self efficacy | Modified Breastfeeding Self- | Numeric (scale) | Baseline |
| | Efficacy Scale Short-Form | | |
| | (Wheeler & Dennis, 2013) | | |
| Depression | Edinburgh Postnatal Depression | Numeric (scale) | Baseline |
| | Scale (Cox, Holden, & | | |
| | Sagovsky, 1987) | | |
| Stress | Parental Stressor Scale: NICU | Numeric (scale) | Baseline |
| | (Miles, Funk, & Carlson, 1993) | | |
| Anxiety | State-Trait Anxiety Inventory | Numeric (scale) | Baseline |
| | (Spielberger, Gorsuch, & | | |
| | Lushene, 1970) | | |
| Infant health data | | | |
| Gestational age | Demographic/health history | Categorical | Baseline |
| | sheet | | |
| Sex | Demographic/Health History | Categorical | Baseline |
| | Sheet | | |

| Multiple birth (twins) | Demographic/health history | Categorical (y/n) | Baseline |
|------------------------|----------------------------|-------------------|----------|
| | sheet | | |
| Birth weight | Demographic/health history | Categorical | Baseline |
| | sheet | | |
| | | | |